**Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository** 

6-28-2022 10:00 AM

# Internet and Smartphone Use, Internet-Related Risks, and Satisfaction with Life Among University Students During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Cross-Sectional Study

Maram Omar, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Burke, Shauna M., *The University of Western Ontario*A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science degree in Health and Rehabilitation Sciences

© Maram Omar 2022

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

#### **Recommended Citation**

Omar, Maram, "Internet and Smartphone Use, Internet-Related Risks, and Satisfaction with Life Among University Students During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Cross-Sectional Study" (2022). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 8603.

https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/8603

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

#### Abstract

The purpose of this cross-sectional, survey-based study was to examine university students' internet and smartphone use (including smartphone habits), internet- and social media-related risks, and satisfaction with life during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. Four objectives were examined, including associations among the study variables, including demographic factors. Results revealed a significant increase in university students' (N = 1,625;  $M_{\rm age} = 22.4$ , SD = 5.1; 78.8% female) internet use from pre- to early-pandemic (p < .001). Approximately one in ten students reported experiencing internet-related incidents (e.g., bullying, harassment, etc.) during the pandemic. Smartphone use and habits were significantly (p < .001) positively correlated with social media risks, while smartphone use and social media risks were significantly (p < .001) negatively related to students' satisfaction with life. Results are discussed in the context of existing literature in this area, and potential implications and future directions are presented.

## Keywords

internet use, social media, university students, COVID-19 pandemic, satisfaction with life, smartphone use, internet-related risks

## Summary for Lay Audience

For many, the COVID-19 pandemic has resulted in an increased reliance on technology for school, work, communication, information, and social connection purposes. This has been particularly true for young people. Thus, the purpose of the present study was to examine, via a one-time online survey, university students' self-reported internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. Four specific research objectives were advanced, which included an examination of demographic factors (i.e., gender, ethnicity, education level, and age) and associations among the study variables. Undergraduate and graduate students from Ontario universities were recruited via social media and mass e-mails, and were invited to complete an online survey in March/April 2020. A total of 1,625 students ( $M_{\rm age} =$ 22.4, SD = 5.1; 78.8% female) from 21 universities provided data for this study. Results revealed a significant increase in students' internet use from pre- to early-pandemic, and that approximately one in ten students reported experiencing at least one online incident (e.g., bullying, harassment, etc.). With regard to smartphone habits, over 90% of students reported checking their smartphones right before going to bed and as soon as waking up. Results also showed that in comparison to male students, significantly more female students reported experiencing moderate/high social media risks (e.g., losing sleep, feeling anxious, etc.). Further, students classified as 'high' smartphone users and those who reported *often* or *always* engaging in specific smartphone habits were significantly more likely than those with lower use/habits to experience social media risks. Lastly, students who reported high smartphone use and experiencing more social media risks had significantly lower satisfaction with life scores than those who reported lower smartphone use and fewer social-media risks. Findings from this study contribute to the growing understanding of internet use and online experiences (including potential risks) among university students, both pre- and early-pandemic. Understanding university students' online experiences has important health and safety implications, and is also important for educators, administrators, policymakers, and other stakeholders with an interest in students' technology use, university experiences, and overall wellbeing.

## Acknowledgments

First of all, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Shauna Burke, for her endless patience and thoughtful feedback and recommendations on this thesis project. Her continuous support and encouragement throughout this journey have enriched my Master's studies in more ways than I can explain, thank you.

Second, I would like to extend my thanks to my advisory committee, Dr. Jen Irwin and Dr. Trish Tucker. I am grateful for your ongoing support and feedback throughout my research. I would also like to thank Dr. Jamie Seabrook for providing advice regarding analysis.

To my fellow research mates, old and new, I appreciate your support throughout all the ups and downs of this journey. Your willingness and openness to listen and provide constructive and critical feedback is greatly appreciated. Nerida, your authentic mentorship is clear in the support and all that you've taught me through your candour.

Last but certainly not least, to my family and my greatest support system, your love and encouragement has helped me succeed in the past two years of my studies. Thank you for continually supporting all my endeavours.

# Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Summary for Lay Audience	iii
Acknowledgments	iv
Table of Contents	v
List of Tables	viii
List of Appendices	X
Chapter 1	1
1 Introduction and Literature Review	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Internet and Smartphone Use	6
1.3 Internet- and Social Media-Related Risks	9
1.4 Internet-Related Incidents	12
1.5 Satisfaction with Life	15
1.6 Study Purpose and Hypotheses	17
Chapter 2	20
2 Methods	20
2.1 Study Design and Background	20
2.2 Participants and Recruitment	21
2.3 Procedure	21
2.4 Measures	21
2.4.1 Demographic Information	22
2.4.1.4 Age	24
2.4.2 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents	25
2.4.3 Smartphone Use and Habits	26

		2.4.4	Social Media Risks	. 27
		2.4.5	Satisfaction with Life	. 28
	2.5	Analyt	ical Plan	. 28
		2.5.1	Missing Data	. 30
C	hapte	er 3		. 31
3	Res	ults		. 31
	3.1	Partici	pants	. 31
	3.2	Interne	et Use and Internet-Related Incidents Prior to and During COVID-19	. 34
	3.3	Smartp	phone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks and Satisfaction with Life	. 35
		3.3.1	Smartphone Use	. 35
		3.3.2	Smartphone Habits	. 35
		3.3.3	Social Media Risks	. 38
		3.3.4	Satisfaction with Life	. 40
	3.4	Associ	ations Between Demographic and Study Variables	. 40
		3.4.1	Gender	. 40
		3.4.2	Ethnicity	. 43
		3.4.3	Education	. 46
		3.4.4	Age	. 48
	3.5	Associ	ations between Internet and Smartphone Use and Online Risks	. 49
		3.5.1	Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents	. 49
		3.5.2	Internet Use and Smartphone Use and Habits	. 49
		3.5.3	Smartphone Use and Internet-Related Incidents	. 49
		3.5.4	Internet Use and Social Media Risks	. 50
		3.5.5	Smartphone Use and Social Media Risks	. 50
	3.6	Associ	ations Between Study Variables and Satisfaction with Life	. 52

Chapter 4	
4 Discussion	54
4.1 Implications and Future Directions	63
4.2 Strength and Limitations	65
4.3 Conclusion	66
References	68
Appendices	90
Curriculum Vitae	

# List of Tables

Table 1 Participant Characteristics ( $N = 1,624$ )
Table 2 University Students' ( $N = 1,624$ ) Self-Reported Internet Use and Internet-Related
Incidents Prior to and During the Early Stages of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Ontario,
Canada
Table 3 University Students' ( $N = 1,624$ ) Self-Reported Smartphone Use at the Beginning
of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Ontario, Canada36
Table 4 University Students' ( $N = 1,624$ ) Self-Reported Smartphone Habits at the
Beginning of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Ontario, Canada36
Table 5 Social Media Risks Reported by University Students ( $N = 1,624$ ) During the Past
12 Months
Table 6 Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' (N = 1,624) Internet Use,
Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and
Satisfaction with Life by Gender42
Table 7 Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' ( $N = 1,624$ ) Internet Use,
Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and
Satisfaction with Life by Ethnicity45
Table 8 Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' ( $N = 1,624$ ) Internet Use,
Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and
Satisfaction with Life by Education47
Table 9 Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' (N = 1,624) Internet Use,
Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and
Satisfaction with Life by Age

Table 10 Descriptive Statistics and Correlation Values for Ontario U	Iniversity Students'
(N=1,624) Self-Reported Internet Use, Smartphone Use and Habits,	, Internet-Related
Risks, and Social Media Risks	51
Table 11 Multiple Regression Results for University Students' ( $N=1$	',624) Satisfaction
with Life (SWL)	53

# List of Appendices

Appendix A: Example of Social Media Post	90
Appendix B: Ethics Approval	91
Appendix C: Letter of Information and Consent	93
Appendix D: Mental Health Resources	97
Appendix E: Full i <i>Belong</i> Survey	99

## Chapter 1

## 1 Introduction and Literature Review

The general aim of this study was to examine the internet (including smartphone) use, internet-related incidents, social media risks, and satisfaction with life reported by university students at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. This chapter contains an overview of the currently available literature pertaining to internet and smartphone use among university students both pre- and during the early stages of the pandemic, as well as potential risks associated with their use. More specifically, literature concerning negative outcomes associated with smartphone use (e.g., loss of sleep, feelings of depression or anxiety), online incidents (e.g., cyberbullying, online harassment), and university students' satisfaction with life, as well as potential relationships among these variables, is explored. Finally, this chapter begins with an overview of the COVID-19 pandemic and the associated public health measures that were in place during the time of data collection in an effort to provide contextual and background information and as part of the rationale for this study.

## 1.1 Background

Since this Masters project represents a portion of a larger research project (i*Belong* – Phase 1) which was conducted during March and April 2020, this section includes some important background information pertaining to the project as a whole, including events that occurred and public health measures that were in place during this time period in Ontario. This is followed by a brief introduction to and overview of the variables explored in this study (i.e., internet and smartphone use, online risks, and satisfaction with life), as they pertain to university students specifically.

An outbreak of the SARS-CoV-2 virus, resulting in coronavirus disease (COVID-19), was first reported in Wuhan, China in December of 2019 (World Health Organization [WHO], 2020a). By end of January of 2020, the virus had spread to thousands of people in and beyond China, prompting the WHO to declare a public health emergency of international concern (Mahase, 2020; WHO, 2020b). Due to the high transmission rate

observed worldwide in early 2020, the WHO declared the COVID-19 outbreak a global pandemic on March 11, 2020 (WHO, 2020c). In an effort to control the spread of the virus and protect the public, the WHO and public health officials/organizations around the world recommended and/or implemented various public health measures such as physical distancing and social gathering restrictions (e.g., Government of Canada, 2020a; Government of Canada, 2021a; Tabari et al., 2020; World Health Organization, 2020d).

In Canada, all provincial and territorial governments declared a COVID-19-related public health emergency and discouraged the public from international travel in March, 2020 (Cyr et al., 2021). In parallel with these and other Federal-level decisions related to the pandemic, each provincial and territorial government developed their own public health and safety measures to monitor and slow the transmission of the COVID-19 virus. For example, in March 2020, the Ontario government announced the closure of all publicly funded schools (i.e., elementary and high schools) and the temporary closure of various public settings and businesses (e.g., libraries, private schools, churches and other faith settings, bars, and restaurants; Government of Ontario, 2020a). Further, the majority of Ontario universities announced that classes would be moved online for the remainder of the term (i.e., from mid-March 2020 until end of April 2020) including most examinations (Ontario Universities Council, 2020).

Along with the closure of businesses and schools, the Ontario government recommended a variety of public health measures including physical distancing (i.e., maintaining at least a two-meter distance from others); frequent hand hygiene and respiratory etiquette (i.e., washing hands with soap and water for 20 seconds or more and covering one's mouth and nose when coughing and sneezing); and wearing a non-medical mask or face covering when in public settings, specifically indoors (Government of Ontario, 2020b). The provincial government also mandated some public health measures such as prohibiting social gatherings in March, 2020 (i.e., prohibitions of outdoor gatherings larger than 250 people and social gatherings of more than 5 people indoors; Government of Ontario, 2020b). On March 24th, 2020, the Federal government announced an Emergency Order under the Quarantine Act requiring people entering Canada to quarantine (i.e., anyone who had travelled outside of Canada were ordered to quarantine

for 14 days upon returning; Government of Canada, 2020b) and isolation (i.e., individuals who had tested positive for or had symptoms of COVID-19 were required to isolate from others in the same household; Government of Canada, 2021a; World Health Organization, 2021).

The COVID-19 pandemic is the first to have occurred in the digital era (Shepherd, 2004); as such, the rapid shift to online learning and work for most schools and workplaces led to an increased reliance on the use of technology to operate and communicate (De et al., 2020). The World Economic Forum COVID Action Platform (2020) presented an overview of ten technological trends that increased during 2020, including: online shopping; digital and contactless payments; distance learning; remote work; telehealth; online entertainment; Supply Chain 4.0 (a new supply chain technology built to counter disruptions caused by the pandemic); 3D printing, robotics and drones; 5G; and information and communication technology. Certainly, a shift towards greater internet use was in motion prior to the COVID-19 pandemic for many Canadians (e.g., Statistics Canada, 2018); and, given the impact of various public health restrictions on work, learning, and in-person social interactions, the dependence on technology was expected to surge throughout the course of the pandemic (De et al., 2020; Statistics Canada, 2020). Indeed, research conducted throughout the pandemic has shown that individuals have been using technology to mitigate reduced social interactions, feelings of loneliness, and to fulfill the need for social connectedness during such uncertain times (Fitzgerald et al., 2021; Haddad et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2020).

Globally, youth and young adults (aged 13-30 years) have been labelled "digital natives" as they were born during the peak of digital technology advancement and development (Bittman et al., 2010; McMullen, 2012; Moreno et al., 2013; Shepherd, 2004). Young people, including post-secondary students, have faced significant disruptions to their everyday lives throughout the pandemic, due in large part to the lack of (or limited) inperson interaction (Zimmermann et al., 2020). As such, it is perhaps unsurprising that university students have been identified globally as one of the primary user groups of digital technology (e.g., smartphones, computers, web and video browsing tools and platforms) during the pandemic (Vargo et al., 2020). Even pre-pandemic, data from

Statistics Canada (2018) showed that Canadians aged 15 to 24 years with a post-secondary education were among the highest internet users in Canada (with 98.6% reporting active internet use; Statistics Canada, 2018). More recently, Statistics Canada data from late 2020 showed that 99.4% young adults (aged 15 to 24 years) were using the internet. These data also indicated that internet use among young adults had increased during the COVID-19 pandemic (Statistics Canada, 2020).

In addition to facilitating online learning during the pandemic, research conducted prepandemic has shown that there are numerous positive outcomes associated with information and communication technology engagement among university students (e.g., Boyd & Ellison, 2007; Ellison et al., 2007; Jones, 2009; Rayan et al., 2017; Smock et al., 2011). With the increased access and use of the internet and social media by postsecondary students over the past couple of decades (Abdel-Salama et al., 2019; Anand et al., 2018 Bilodeau et al., 2021), researchers have linked students' internet and social media use with increased social opportunities (Boyd & Ellison, 2007; Ellison et al., 2007; Jin, 2013; Kim & Kim, 2017; Shields & Kane, 2011). For example, research conducted with post-secondary students in the United States has shown that internet use can facilitate social engagement and face-to-face interactions during students' university experiences (Shields & Kane, 2011). Similarly, the authors of another study conducted with university students in the United States found that social media use was positively associated with the ability to create a diverse social network while at university (Kim & Kim, 2017). University students have also indicated that using social media sites and applications—and in particular, instant messaging, status updates, posting pictures, links, and stories—allows them to remain connected with their friends and families during the university/college transition (Ellison et al., 2007; Smock et al., 2011). More specifically, studies conducted with undergraduate students have shown that a primary reason for using social media is to facilitate instant communication with friends (Bicen, 2015), and to increase and maintain their social capital (i.e., relationship with friends and peers; Ellison et al., 2007), all of which can enhance and facilitate their transition to university and overall university experience (e.g., Archibald & Clark, 2014; Ferguson et al, 2016; Smock et al., 2011).

Researchers have also found that excessive internet and/or social media use can be problematic for students (e.g., Castellacci & Tveito, 2018; Paez et al., 2020). In fact, coinciding with the rise in internet use during the pandemic by post-secondary students (e.g., Lin, 2020; Vargo et al., 2020), there has been an increase in the risks for internet addiction (Duan et al., 2020; Falynkova et al., 2020; Ozturk & Ayaz-Alkaya, 2021) and physical and psychological adverse effects (e.g., loss of sleep, depression, and anxiety; Fraser et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2022) among high school and post-secondary students. Likewise, researchers investigating smartphone use among university students during the pandemic have reported increased use, as well as smartphone-related adversities (e.g., sleep deprivation, emotional distress, decreased physical activity; Romero-Blanco et al., 2020) and smartphone addiction (Kil et al., 2021).

Emerging research also suggests that the many stressors brought upon and/or exacerbated by the pandemic have negatively impacted young peoples' subjective wellbeing, including their perceived satisfaction with life (e.g., Kil et al., 2021; Kokkinos et al, 2022; Rogowska et al., 2021a; Rogowska et al., 2021b). The relationship between the use of social media and subjective wellbeing has been explored in past research (e.g., Khine et al., 2020; Lindsay et al., 2016), and generally speaking, findings have shown that social relationships and engagement via social media sites are strong positive determinants of subjective wellbeing among university students (e.g., Brown & Kuss, 2020; Kross et al., 2013; Seabrook et al., 2016; Steers et al., 2014). Further, studies that have examined university students' social media and internet use (e.g., Liu & Ma, 2018; Weaver & Swank, 2020) have shown negative correlations between problematic social media use and students' satisfaction with life.

Although recent research has focused on university students' internet use and its impact on health (e.g., Kil et al., 2020; Lin et al., 2019; Peltzer and Pengpid, 2015; Yang et al., 2019), limited research has been conducted regarding Canadian university students' internet and smartphone use and risks, as well as their satisfaction with life, during the pandemic. Thus, the current thesis consists of an examination of university students' internet (including smartphone) use, experiences of internet- and social media-related incidents and risks, and satisfaction with life at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic

in Ontario, Canada. Given these foci, the remainder of the introduction includes a discussion and overview of these study variables and their potential relationships.

Lastly, it should be noted that definitions for each study variable are provided in the relevant sections below, and operationalized in the Method section (Chapter 2). However, it should be noted that for the purpose of the present study, the terms internet use and online use will be used interchangeably to describe post-secondary students' use of webbased sites and platforms (Anderson et al., 2016; Khan et al., 2014). Further, the term social media will be used to describe internet-based platforms including social networking sites and social media applications (Aichner et al., 2021).

## 1.2 Internet and Smartphone Use

Internet use is defined as engagement in any online activity such as social networking/social media sites, online video/audio streaming services, web browsing, and video gaming services (Anderson et al., 2016). The umbrella term *internet use*, which also encompasses *social media use*, has been defined as the use of "websites and online tools that facilitate interactions between users by providing them with opportunities to share information, opinions, and interests" (Khan et al., 2014, p. 607).

Since the early 2000s, the technology of smartphones has allowed individuals worldwide to have nearly ubiquitous and continuous access to the internet (and social media), which has greatly impacted overall internet habits and usage (Oulasvirta et al., 2021). Over the past two decades, the number of Canadians who use the internet daily has increased exponentially (e.g., Bilodeau et al., 2021; Statistics Canada, 2020). This increase has been particularly noticeable among young people; in 2012, 88% of those aged 16-24 in Canada reported using the internet at least once per day (Statistics Canada, 2012), whereas just six years later (i.e., in 2018), approximately 98% of Canadians aged 15-24 reported being regular internet users (Statistics Canada, 2018a). More specifically, among post-secondary students in Canada (including undergraduate, graduate, and college students), nearly *all* (i.e., 99%) reported regular internet use in 2018 (Statistics Canada, 2018a). With regard to specific online activities and engagement, post-secondary students report accessing the internet to use social media sites (99%; e.g., Facebook, Instagram,

etc.); to send and receive emails (100%); to use instant messaging services (99%; e.g., Facebook Messenger, WhatsApp); to make online voice and video calls (79%); to access the news (93%); and to play online video games (56%; Statistics Canada, 2018b). Given such findings, it is not surprising that internet and social media use have been highlighted as an important, even integral, part of college and university life, used by students for academic, social, and various other reasons (e.g., Ellison et al., 2007; Jones, 2009; Rayan et al., 2017; Smock et al., 2011).

Similar to the increase observed for internet use among young people in Canada, smartphone use has also become nearly universal; in 2021, 96% of individuals aged 15-24 reported having a smartphone for personal use, and 70% reported checking their smartphone at least once every 30 minutes (Statistics Canada, 2021). For many people, including young adults, smartphones provide easy (and in most cases instantaneous) access to the internet, social networks, information, and communication opportunities (Demirci et al., 2015). Such widespread access to the internet, social media, and information and communication opportunities via smartphone technology has proven to be important in students' transition from high school to university (e.g., Burton et al., 2013), and even more so during the pandemic (David & Roberts, 2021)

Generally speaking, studies examining internet use among university students have demonstrated both positive (e.g., enhanced social capital; Bicen et al., 2015; Ellison et al., 2007; Smock et al., 2011) and negative outcomes (e.g., cyberbullying, depression, and internet addiction; Castellacci & Tveito, 2018; Paez et al., 2020). In terms of potential benefits, it is undeniable that the internet has facilitated access to information (Bicen et al., 2015), improved global communication (Bicen et al., 2015; Smock et al., 2011), and created new education-related opportunities (e.g., allowing for classroom collaboration and academic networking; Lampe et al., 2011). Indeed, social engagement is an important and positive by-product of the internet, specifically among young people (Bicen et al., 2015, Smock et al., 2011). Of course, as noted above, a number of potential risks and adverse consequences of internet and smartphone use among university students have also been documented (e.g., Anderson et al., 2017; Moreno et al., 2018; Wang et al., 2020), and will be explored further below and in this study.

One form of internet use in particular—that is, the use of social networking sites—has been consistently linked with increased social opportunities for young people (Lampe et al., 2011; Williams, 2018). Social networking sites, also referred to as social media sites or social media apps, have been defined as web-based services that allow users to create profiles to their desired privacy setting; share their profiles with others (friends, family, or publicly); and share information on their platforms within the system (Boyd & Ellison, 2007; Carr & Hayes, 2015). With regard to university students in particular, social networking sites have been identified as a means through which students are able to stay connected during their transition to university life via instant messaging, status updates, and posting pictures, links, and stories (Ellison et al., 2007; Smock et al., 2011). More specifically, postsecondary students have noted that certain social media sites, such as Facebook, have allowed them to keep in touch with friends and family (Ellison et al., 2007), and have assisted them in identifying like-minded friends and peers as they made the important and oftentimes challenging transition from high school to university (Lampe et al., 2011). Additional benefits associated with internet use, as reported by university students, have included staying up to date with news, enhancing their studies, and improving relationships (Alzayyat et al. 2015; Rayan et al., 2017).

The benefits associated with the internet, and social media in particular, have also been highlighted throughout the COVID-19 pandemic (Király et al., 2020; Statistics Canada, 2020), as Canada and other countries have implemented restrictions on social gatherings, schools, and workplaces at various times throughout the pandemic (e.g., Government of Canada, 2021; Government of Ontario, 2020; WHO, 2020). As discussed above, during these uncertain times, the internet has been used widely as a medium for accessing COVID-19-related information and disseminating knowledge to the public (e.g., Chan et al., 2020; WHO, 2020); as a space for researchers and scientists to share scientific and public health information related to the pandemic (e.g., Budd et al., 2020; Whitelaw et al., 2020); and as a tool to facilitate communication and connection with others in light of physical distancing requirements and lockdown restrictions (Király et al., 2020). The internet has also provided individuals across the globe with access to entertainment, virtual exercise classes, and healthcare-related tele-consultations (Király et al., 2020).

In Canada, more than half (57%) of individuals aged 15-34 years reported spending more time on social media and online messaging services during the early phases of the COVID-19 pandemic (Statistics Canada, 2020). Additionally, young Canadians (aged 15-34) have reported an increase in their use of video streaming services (e.g., YouTube; 68%), audio streaming services (e.g., Spotify; 44%), online information services (e.g., Wikipedia; 46%), online productivity services (e.g., Google Drive; 17%) and online education services (e.g., Google Classroom; 29%; Statistics Canada, 2020) during the pandemic. In terms of reasons for use, studies conducted in Canada during the early pandemic (April, 2020-August, 2020) reiterated the findings that university students were using the internet and social media as coping methods and to stay connected (Mota et al., 2021; Prowse et al., 2021). The authors of these studies also noted some important potential risks associated with internet and social media use in this population, however. Prowse and colleagues (2021), for example, found that frequent social media use was associated with negative mental health among Canadian university students (n = 366) during the pandemic. Furthermore, Mota and colleagues (2021) found a significant and positive correlation between university students' (n = 275, over 17 years old) level of internet use and self-reported mental health disorders. Further, Mota and colleagues suggested that excessive internet or social media use makes students more vulnerable to problematic social media use or internet addiction (discussed in detail below).

#### 1.3 Internet- and Social Media-Related Risks

Despite the many benefits associated with internet use identified by young people (e.g., Bicen et al., 2015; Ellison et al., 2007; Smock et al., 2011), research has also shown that an increase in internet and smartphone use can place individuals at risk for various internet-related risks (e.g., cyberbullying, internet addiction, and depression; Anderson et al., 2017; Lindsay & Krysik, 2012). Experts and researchers have suggested that the increase in frequency and intensity of internet and smartphone use observed among young people in recent years (Abdel-Salama et al., 2019; Anand et al., 2018; Balhara et al., 2018; Bilodeau et al., 2021), and particularly throughout the pandemic (e.g., Mota et al., 2021), is concerning because it can lead to *problematic internet use* (Anderson et al., 2017; Demiric et al., 2015; Hwang et al., 2012). Problematic internet use has been

defined as risky, excessive, and impulsive use of the internet leading to physical, psychological, and emotional health concerns (Moreno et al., 2013; Moreno et al., 2018; Wang et al., 2020). With regard to young people specifically, pre-pandemic Statistics Canada (2018) data showed that nearly half (i.e., 47%) of people in the 15–24-year-old age category reported staying on the internet for longer than intended, and approximately one-third (34%) reported difficulties with concentrating on tasks or activities as a result of their internet use. More recently, during the early stages of the pandemic, Statistics Canada (2021) data collected with the same cohort (i.e., those aged 15-24) showed that a growing number of young people were reporting problematic smartphone habits such as checking their smartphone before going to bed (75% in 2020 vs. 70% in 2018) and checking their phone at least once every 30 minutes (70% in 2020 vs. 55% in 2018). These trends are worrisome, as researchers have noted that young people, specifically college and university students, may be one of the most vulnerable populations to problematic internet and smartphone use (e.g., Anderson et al., 2017; Barkely & Lepp, 2016; Roberts et al., 2014; Salehan & Negahban, 2013).

Given that the internet is available and easily accessible on most smartphones, the issue of problematic smartphone use has been identified as a specific and pervasive type of problematic internet use (e.g., Montag et al., 2019). The increased use of smartphones has been associated with a number of physical health-related problems among young adults (e.g., blurred vision and wrist pain; Kwon et al., 2011), as well as issues associated with mental health and general wellbeing (e.g., depression, anxiety, poor sleep quality; Demirci et al., 2015). For example, Demirci and colleagues (2015) used the Smartphone Addiction Scale to measure problematic smartphone use among university students (*n* = 319) in Turkey. The results of this study showed that those who scored high on the tool reported significantly higher levels of depression and anxiety compared to students who were classified as low smartphone users. Interestingly, their findings showed a positive correlation between Smartphone Addiction Scale scores and depression levels, anxiety levels, and sleep disturbances (Demirci et al., 2015). Likewise, Kil and colleagues (2021) found that smartphone addiction, as measured via Cho and Lee (2015) measurement of smartphone addiction, was associated with emotional risks (i.e., depression, anxiety, and

stress) among post-secondary students (n = 601) at a Midwestern university in the United States.

Approximately one third of young adults (aged 15-24) in Canada have reported a range of negative behavioural outcomes associated with social media use, including loss of sleep (34%), trouble concentrating on tasks (32%), and decreased physical activity (26%; Statistics Canada, 2020). With regard to sleeping problems specifically, Peltzer and Pengpid (2015) found that excessive internet use among university students (n = 20,222;  $M_{\rm age} = 20.8$ , SD = 2.80) from 26 different countries was associated with insomnia, which was attributed to students staying up late online (Peltzer & Pengpid, 2015). In addition, a cross-sectional study examining Spanish nursing students' (n = 207;  $M_{\rm age} = 20.6$ , SD = 4.62) sleeping patterns during the COVID-19 pandemic (February, 2020 – April, 2020) showed that sleep latency (i.e., trouble falling asleep) was significantly higher due to their increased use of the internet at that point in the pandemic (Romero-Blanco et al., 2020). Taken together, these findings are not surprising given research (e.g., Lin et al., 2019; Yang et al., 2019) showing that smartphone use before bedtime can prolong sleep latency and decrease sleep duration among university students.

Post-secondary students are susceptible to negative online interactions and social comparisons on social media, many of which are associated with negative outcomes (i.e., feelings of depression and anxiety; Samaha & Hawi, 2016). In a systematic review of 70 studies, Seabrook and colleagues (2016) noted that frequency of social media use, using social media for social comparison purposes, and problematic social media use/social media addiction were all prominent risk factors for depression and anxiety among young adults. Additionally, a strong association between social media use and perceived social isolation and loneliness was found among young adults aged 19-32 in a cross-sectional study conducted in the United States. (n = 1,787; 50.3% female; Primack et al., 2017). More recently, Schimmele and colleagues (2021) examined the negative effects of social media use experienced by approximately 6, 900 Canadians aged 15 years and older using 2018 Canadian Internet Use Survey data. They found that feelings of anxiety, depression, and feeling envious of others due to social media use were significantly more prevalent among young people (aged 15-34) than among those aged 35 to 49.

Many researchers have suggested that globally, the mental health of university students has been negatively impacted throughout the COVID-19 pandemic (e.g., Faisal et al., 2021, Huckins et al., 2020; Li et al., 2021; Sundarasen et al., 2020), and some have argued that increased social media exposure could be a contributing factor (Huckins et al., 2020; Zhong et al., 2021). Studies have shown that increased engagement with the internet and social media have been associated with stress and feelings of anxiety and depression among university students, due in part to exposure to online pandemic-related information (Browning et al, 2021; Huckins et al., 2020). Unfortunately, limited evidence exists pertaining to the potential negative outcomes and risks experienced by university students in relation to their social media and smartphone use in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, a time in which students have relied on technology for a number of reasons (e.g., Hapsari, 2020; Mota et al., 2021; Prowse et al., 2021) and as many continue to struggle with its lingering effects (e.g., Elhai et al., 2020; Oka et al., 2021).

#### 1.4 Internet-Related Incidents

The term internet-related incidents is used throughout this study to encompass six online experiences (i.e., bullying; harassment; discrimination, stalking; fraudulent use of one's identity; and/or misuse of one's personal media), as outlined in Statistics Canada's 2018 Canadian Internet Use Survey. In Canada, pre-pandemic data has shown that 13.2% of individuals aged 15 to 24 years have reported being victims of one or more online incidents in the previous year, with the greatest proportion of young people reporting online harassment (5.5%), followed by online bullying (3.8%), misuse of personal pictures, videos or other content (3.8%), fraudulent use of one's identity (2.8%), discrimination (2.6%) and lastly, stalking (2.3%).

In relation to university students specifically, a recent systematic literature review conducted by Shaikh and colleagues (2020) showed that university students who were younger and female were more likely than older, male students to experience cyberbullying incidents (i.e., online harassment and cyberstalking). In addition to gender and age, frequency of internet use was found to be a significant indictor of risk exposure to internet-related incidents such as cyberbullying and cyberstalking (Shaikh et al., 2020). Previous to this review, Walker et al. (2011) conducted a survey-based study on

cyberbullying and associated behaviours among students in the United States (n = 120; 70% female; ages 18-24). These researchers found that over half of students (54%) reported knowing someone who had been bullied online, and 11% reported experiencing cyberbullying themselves while in university. Students in this study, now more than a decade old, reported that Facebook, cellphones, and instant messaging were the primary mediums through which they experienced cyberbullying, cyber-harassment, and/or cyberstalking (Walker et al., 2011). Another survey-based study conducted with undergraduate students in the United States (n = 974; 51.3% male;  $M_{age} = 20.5$ ) showed that nearly 41% of students reported being victims of cyberstalking incidents at one point in their lives, 23% reported experiencing a form of persistent and repeated online contact after asking them to stop, 20% of the students reported experiencing repeated online harassment, 13% experience unwanted online sexual advancements, 20% experienced repeated harassment, and 4% reported experiencing online threats of violence along with those incidents (Reyns et al., 2012).

Studies conducted with young people have also focused on online harassment (defined as a level of threat that is perceived to be dangerous by the victim; Hindaju & Patchin; Lindsay & Krysik, 2012) and negative messages more specifically (e.g., Finn, 2004; Lindsay et al., 2016; Lindsay & Krysik, 2012). Lindsay and Krysik (2012), for example, surveyed 355 United States undergraduate students (n = 422;  $M_{age} = 21.8$ , SD = 5.7) to examine the frequency in which they reported experiencing online harassment, replicating an earlier study conducted by Finn (2004; n = 399 United States undergraduate students) which was used for comparison. The online harassment incidents reported by students in Lindsay and Krysik's (2012) study were more than double those reported by students in Finn's (2004) study (i.e., approximately 43% reporting online harassment in past 2 years versus 16% reporting repeated online harassment in the past year in Finn's study). Lindsay and Krysik noted that the higher prevalence of online harassment incidents reported in their study could be due to students spending more time on social networking sites, as well as the impact of a recently publicized online harassment incident that took place on the campus of the host university during the data collection period of the study (Lindsay & Krysik, 2012).

Internet-related victimization (i.e., cyberbullying and online harassment) has been associated with several mental health-, substance use-, and general health-related problems among university students (e.g., Cénat et al., 2018; Khine et al., 2020; Ybarra et al., 2006). For example, Lindsay et al. (2016) examined incidents of online harassment reported by college students in the United States (n = 355;  $M_{age} = 21.8$ , SD = 5.7) and found that these experiences were predictive of feelings of depression and anxiety in both male and female students. Their findings also showed that female students reported experiencing online harassment to a greater extent than male students, as well as more fear associated with these incidents. Further, Khine et al. (2020) found that cyberbullying victimization reported by university students (n = 412; aged 18 to 22 years) in Myanmar was positively associated with difficulties in concentration and maladaptive behaviours such as smoking and alcohol abuse.

Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, individuals belonging to Asian communities have reported increased incidents of discrimination and anti-Asian hate crimes (Yang et al., 2022). Researchers have examined the prevalence of such online incidents including cyberbullying, online harassment, and internet-related discrimination among Chinese university students during the pandemic (e.g., Alsawalqa, 2021; Haft & Zhou, 2021). Specifically, Haft and Zhou (2021) examined perceived discrimination and exposure to negative social media (i.e., comments, posts, etc.) among Chinese university students (n = 134;  $M_{age}$  = 20.0, SD = 1.3) studying at American colleges before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. Their findings showed that Chinese students reported experiencing significantly (p < .001) greater online discrimination during the COVID-19 pandemic compared to pre-pandemic. Haft and Zhou also reported a strong positive correlation between Chinese students' experiences of online discrimination and feelings of anxiety during the pandemic. Unfortunately, little is known about the prevalence of online experiences in other student populations around the world, and in Canada specifically, throughout the pandemic (Király et al., 2020; Statistics Canada, 2020). In fact, the need for research examining internet-related incidents among racial and ethnic minorities has been highlighted in a literature review published by Edwards and colleagues (2016), given that much fo the research in this area has focused on white students in particular. Further, because many studies conducted in this area have focused on one or two

internet-related incidents (e.g., Haft & Zhou, 2021; Lindsay & Krysik, 2012), there is a general lack of reporting on other possible internet-related incidents which could also be experienced by students (e.g., discrimination, identity fraud), perhaps at greater rates during the pandemic (Statistics Canada, 2020).

#### 1.5 Satisfaction with Life

As noted previously, young people's experiences of online risks and incidents can negatively affect their overall wellbeing (e.g., Khine et al., 2020; Kross et al., 2013; Lindsay et al., 2016). Wellbeing, and in particular *subjective wellbeing*, are commonly explored concepts among behavioural scientists (Kross et al., 2013). Traditionally, subjective wellbeing has been evaluated by examining both emotional and cognitive wellbeing (Kross et al., 2013). The latter component of subjective wellbeing, cognitive wellbeing, has been defined as an individual's judgement of their satisfaction with life (Diener et al., 1984; Kahneman & Deaton, 2010); a concept that is often assessed using Diener and colleagues' (1985) Satisfaction with Life Scale.

As noted above, a number of studies have explored the impacts of internet and social media use and incidents on physical health (e.g., decreased physical activity, sleep problems; Kwon et al., 2011; Peltzer & Pengpid, 2015; Statistics Canada, 2020) and psychological health (e.g., anxiety and depression; Demirci et al., 2015; Kil et al., 2021), however relatively little is known about the effects of these behaviours and risks on university students' satisfaction with life. Further, among the relatively few studies that have explored satisfaction with life in this population, mixed results have been reported. For example, a study conducted by Leung et al. (2018) aimed to explore perceptions of satisfaction with life (using Diener and colleagues' (1985) Satisfaction with Life Scale) among Chinese university students (n = 174;  $M_{age} = 19.64$ , SD = 1.17) who identified as both victims (68% of students) and perpetrators (58% of students) of cyberbullying. Interestingly, Leung and colleagues found that both types of involvement in cyberbullying incidences were significantly and negatively related to life satisfaction (p <.001) among students. Additionally, a study by Samah and Hawi (2016) explored university students' (n = 249;  $M_{age} = 20.95$ , SD = 1.93) satisfaction with life—again measured by the Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985)—in relation to

smartphone addiction, stress, and academic performance. They found that excessive smartphone use among university students was inversely associated with satisfaction with life. Similarly, a 2014 study conducted by Lepp et al. in the United States examined the relationship between smartphone use and university students' (n = 536;  $M_{\rm age} = 20.48$ , SD = 2.49) self-reported satisfaction with life as measured by the Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985). Findings showed that students who were classified as 'high frequency smartphone users' (i.e., spent 840 minutes per day on their smartphone; Lepp et al., 2013) reported significantly lower satisfaction with life in comparison to students categorized as 'low frequency smartphone users' (i.e., spent 101 minutes per day on their smartphone; Lepp et al., 2013). Lepp and colleagues also found that depression and anxiety symptoms appeared to mediate the relationship between smartphone use and satisfaction with life; that is, high frequency smartphone users tended to have higher levels of anxiety and depression, which contributed to lower satisfaction with life.

In contrast to the abovementioned studies, Yang and colleagues (2019) explored problematic smartphone use in relation to their satisfaction among Chinese university students (n = 475;  $M_{age} = 19.77$ ; SD = 1.11) and did not find a significant correlation. Similarly, Kil and colleagues (2021) found no correlation between smartphone addiction (defined as abnormally high reliance on a smartphone causing negative outcomes) and satisfaction with life among university students (n = 601) in the United States. On the other hand, Kil and colleagues found that *normal* smartphone use rather than *excessive* (i.e., 5 hours a day) among students was negatively associated with mental health issues (i.e., depression, anxiety, and stress). Interestingly, however, smartphone use (defined by their self-reported frequent use of texts, calls, emails, and social media application) was found to be positively correlated with college students' satisfaction with life, as measured by the Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985).

To date, two studies have examined the relationship between university students' self-reported satisfaction with life and their online engagement during the pandemic (e.g., Rogowska et al., 2021a & Rogowska et al., 2021b). A cross-sectional study conducted by Rogowska and colleagues (2021a) examined university students' (n = 2,349; 69% female;  $M_{age} = 23.15$ , SD = 4.66) satisfaction with life, measured via Diener and

colleagues' (1985) Satisfaction with Life Scale, across nine countries during the pandemic (May and July, 2020). While differences were observed in students' satisfaction with life worldwide (e.g., students in Germany and Turkey reporting the highest and lowest satisfaction with life, respectively), a consistent finding among students in majority of the countries was that those who reported experiencing negative impacts associated with the pandemic (i.e., decreased physical activity, lack of social connection, or experiencing anxiety or depression) reported significantly lower satisfaction with life. In a separate study conducted by Rogowska and colleagues (2021b), satisfaction with life—again measured using the Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985)—was examined among university students in Poland (n = 231; 59% female;  $M_{\text{age}} = 23.21$ , SD = 2.28) in relation to stress and coping styles during the first (March – April 2020) and second (November – December 2020) waves of the pandemic. Their findings showed that about half (48%) of students reported low satisfaction with life during the second wave of the pandemic in Poland, with an overall significant decrease in satisfaction with life among students over time (i.e., students reported being slightly satisfied in the first wave, which then decreased to an average or neutral satisfaction with life in the second wave).

Ultimately, while research pertaining to satisfaction with life among university students has focused primarily on physical and mental health, mixed results have been advanced and gaps remain in our understanding of the impact of internet and social media risks on university students' satisfaction with life, particularly in the context of the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. Thus, this important area will be further addressed and explored in the present study.

## 1.6 Study Purpose and Hypotheses

The apparent increase in both internet and social media use by young people during the pandemic (e.g., Huckins et al., 2020; Statistics Canada, 2021; Zhong et al., 2021), in conjunction with the literature outlining the internet-related incidents reported by university students both pre- (e.g., Khine et al., 2020; Lindsay et al., 2016; Walker et al., 2011) and during the pandemic (e.g., Haft & Zhou, 2021) highlight the importance of conducting additional research in this area. Therefore, the general purpose of this study

was to examine the internet use (including smartphone use and habits), internet-related incidents, social media risks, and satisfaction with life reported by university students during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. Specific objectives were four-fold: (1) to describe and examine university students' internet use (i.e., weekly online hours) and prevalence of internet-related incidents (i.e., bullying, harassment, discrimination, fraudulent use of one's identity, and misuse of personal media) prior to and during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic, including an examination of changes over time (i.e., reported retrospectively in the past year and currently); (2) to describe university students' smartphone use (i.e., times checked per 30 minutes) and habits (e.g., "I check my phone when I wake up"), social media risks (e.g., sleep loss, decreased physical activity, feeling anxious, and feeling depressed), and satisfaction with life; (3) to examine potential associations between students' gender, ethnicity, education level, and age and the study variables of interest (i.e., internet use, smartphone use, internet-related incidents, social media risks, and satisfaction with life); and (4) to examine potential relationships among internet and smartphone use, internetrelated incidents, and social media risks, and their relation to satisfaction with life.

Based on the documented positive associations between internet use and internet-related incidents among university students noted by Lindsay and Krisyk (2012), as well as the trend towards increased internet use and internet-related incidents among young people reported by both Statistics Canada (2020) and Haft and Zhou (2021), it was hypothesized that university students would report an increase in internet use and internet-related incidents at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario. Similarly, based on the high levels of smartphone use reported by young Canadians (Statistic Canada, 2020) and the rapid increase in smartphone usage (Demirci et al., 2015) over the past few decades, it was hypothesized that university students would report high levels of smartphone use and smartphone habits.

With regard to demographic variables (gender, ethnicity, education level, and age), it was hypothesized that university students who were younger and female would be more likely to report high internet and smartphone use as reported by Demirci and colleagues (2015). Additionally, it was hypothesized that university students who identified as younger and

female would be more likely to report experiencing internet-related incidents than students who identified as male and older, as reported in Shaikh and colleagues' (2016) systematic review.

With respect to social media-related risks, it was hypothesized that university students who were categorized as high internet and smartphone users (including those categorized as being high "habitual" users) would be more likely to report social media-related risks, as reported by Seabrook and colleagues (2016). It was also expected that students who reported high frequencies of both internet and smartphone use would report lower satisfaction with life in comparison to students who reported low internet and social media use (e.g., Weaver & Swank, 2020). Finally, it was hypothesized that university students who reported experiencing any internet-related incidents would report lower satisfaction with life scores compared to those who reported no internet-related incidents, due to the detrimental impacts of such incidents highlighted in previous literature (e.g., Fullcharge & Furlong, 2016; Leung et al., 2018).

## Chapter 2

## 2 Methods

## 2.1 Study Design and Background

This study was conducted as part of a larger, cross-sectional, survey-based study entitled "iBelong - Phase 1" which focused broadly on university students' adherence to physical distancing, social media and internet use, engagement in health behaviours, as well as their perceptions of social connectedness and psychological wellbeing during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. The one-time online survey was administered via Qualtrics (Qualtrics, Provo, UT; version March 2020, © 2020 Qualtrics), a secure online survey software, from March 26th, 2020 to April 30th, 2020. Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the Non-Medical Research Ethics Board at Western University prior to recruitment and survey administration (see Appendix A for ethics approval notice).

As noted in the previous chapter, it is important to note that both the recruitment and data collection phases of this study took place shortly after the World Health Organization (2020) declared COVID-19 a global pandemic on March 11, 2020. During this time period (i.e., March-April, 2020), the Ontario government implemented a number of public health measures and restrictions/closures in an effort to control the spread of the novel coronavirus, including, but not limited to: physically distancing from individuals outside of one's immediate household; wearing face coverings (e.g., non-medical masks) in public indoor settings; and the closure of non-essential businesses and workplaces (Government of Canada, 2020b; Government of Canada, 2020c). In addition, the Ontario government announced the temporary closure of all publicly funded schools in the province (i.e., elementary and secondary schools; Government of Ontario, 2020a). Similarly, post-secondary institutions announced in-person closures and the transition to online learning and examinations for the remainder of the Spring 2020 term (Ontario Universities Council, 2020).

## 2.2 Participants and Recruitment

Participants were eligible for the study if they: (a) were enrolled as a full-time or part-time student (undergraduate or graduate) at any university in Ontario at the time of recruitment and data collection; (b) were able and willing to complete a single online survey; and (c) provided online consent. Students were excluded if they: (a) were not enrolled at an Ontario university; (b) were unable to complete an online survey; and/or (c) did not provide consent. Several strategies were used to recruit participants, including social media posts (i.e., on Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and LinkedIn; see Appendix B for example social media posts), a mass e-mail and class announcements at the host university, and via word-of-mouth. Post-survey draws for a chance to win one of three pairs of Apple AirPods were also advertised as a study incentive.

## 2.3 Procedure

Potential participants were able to access the survey directly through social media posts (via a QR code or link found in the description of the posts and/or bio of the accounts) and/or class announcements (via the link provided in the e-mail). Once an individual accessed the online survey, they were directed to the study's letter of information and electronic consent (see Appendix C for letter of information). Upon providing consent, individuals were then directed to a survey webpage containing several provincial and local mental health resources (see Appendix D). Next, prospective participants were asked to respond to a screening question to confirm that they were currently enrolled as an undergraduate or graduate student at a university in Ontario. Eligible participants were then able to access the full survey, which took approximately 30-45 minutes to complete. The survey concluded with confirmation of submission, and an option for students to enter their e-mail address for the incentive draws.

#### 2.4 Measures

The full online survey contained a total of seven sections and approximately 185 questions, although the number of questions varied by participant given the use of the Qualtrics "skip logic" feature, which auto-populates survey questions based on participant responses (see Appendix E for the full i*Belong* - Phase 1 survey). Responses

to questions from five survey sections were utilized for the purpose of the current study, including: (1) demographic information; (2) internet use, which included questions pertaining to internet use and internet-related incidents; (3) smartphone and social media use, which included questions pertaining smartphone use, habits, and social media risks; and (4) psychological wellbeing, which contained the Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985). The survey sections were administered in random order by Qualtrics for each participant, with the exception of the first section (i.e., demographic information) which was presented first for all participants. Descriptions of the items and measures included within each section are provided below.

## 2.4.1 Demographic Information

As part of the larger i*Belong* – Phase 1 project, data pertaining to participant characteristics were collected via 18 items. Demographic variables included, but were not limited to: age, gender, education level, ethnicity, sex, university program, and living arrangements prior to and during the COVID-19 pandemic. For the purpose of the present study, an overview of participant demographics was included (see Table 1) to describe the students who completed the survey and were subsequently included in analyses. The specific demographic variables (i.e., gender, ethnicity, education level, and age) that were included in the study analyses to examine whether they influenced the relationships among the variables of interest (i.e., internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life) are discussed further below. Table 1 (see Chapter 3) contains an overview of participants' age, gender, ethnicity, education level, and enrollment status.

#### 2.4.1.1 Gender

Participants were asked to identify their gender using the following options: *male*, *female*, and *self-describe*. Participants who selected "*self-describe*" were provided with an openended text box in which they could identify their gender.

Following data collection, the self-describe category was subsequently labelled "nonbinary" based on participant responses. As noted by the American Psychology Association (APA, 2020), gender is a social construct referring to an individual's social identity. Most participants who chose to self-describe their gender reported identifying as nonbinary – which according to APA (2020), commonly encompasses gender identities including genderqueer, gender-nonconforming, gender-neutral, agender, and genderfluid. All participant responses for gender are presented descriptively, however it should be noted that the nonbinary category was excluded from Chi Square, correlational, and regression analyses due to insufficient numbers (i.e., less than 1% of the participant sample; Cameron & Stinson, 2019) required for quantitative analyses.

## 2.4.1.2 Ethnicity

In the original survey, response options for ethnicity were as follows: White, South Asian, Chinese, Black, Filipino, Latin American, Arab, Southeast Asian, West Asian, Korean, Japanese, and Other (again, an open-ended text box was provided for participants who wished to specify an ethnicity that was not listed). Participants were asked to select only one ethnicity category. For descriptive purposes and in line with literature providing guidance on the reporting of race and ethnicity in medical and scientific journals (e.g., Flanagin et al., 2020; Public Health Ontario, 2020), the original ethnicity groupings were re-categorized as follows: Black, East Asian, Indigenous (i.e., Inuit, Metis, and First Nation), Latin American, Middle Eastern/North African, Multiethnic, South Asian, Southeast Asian, and White. For example, the use of the term "Multiethnic", rather than "Mixed Race/Ethnicity", was recommended by Flanagin and colleagues (2020) given the potential negative connotations associated with the latter term. Thus, the Multiethnic category replaced the original "Other" ethnicity category and was elaborated on, when

<sup>1</sup>A total of 11 participants chose to self-describe their gender. Of these participants, six responded using the open-ended textbox for gender identity descriptions—five reported identifying as *nonbinary* and one

identified as agender.

possible and as recommended by Flanagin and colleagues (2020), to identify the specific ethnicities that fell within this broad category.

For analysis purposes, it was necessary to further collapse the ethnicity categories; a practice common in other studies due to limited cell counts within groups (e.g., Khan et al., 2015; Ostermeier et al., 2021; Stafford et al., 2010). Specifically, in order to accurately examine potential associations between the study variables and ethnicity, no statistical test was deemed to be valid due to large number of ethnicity categories and the small number of participants in some groupings. Therefore, ethnic groups were further collapsed into three categories: Indigenous, white, and visible minority. *Visible minority* is a term that has been used in previous studies related to physical and mental health in Canada (e.g., Agyekum et al., 2020; Heidiger & Cotter, 2020; Mocanu et al., 2020) and has been defined by the Canadian Employment Equity Act as "persons, other than Aboriginal peoples, who are non-Caucasian in race or non-white in colour. ...[and] consists mainly of the following groups: South Asian, Chinese, Black, Filipino, Latin American, Arab, Southeast Asian, West Asian, Korean and Japanese" (Government of Canada, 2021, para. 1).

#### 2.4.1.3 Education Level

Participants reported on their education level using one researcher-developed question: "Are you an undergraduate or graduate student?". Two response categories were provided (i.e., "undergraduate" or "graduate"), both of which were used for analysis purposes.

## 2.4.1.4 Age

Participants were asked to report their date of birth (i.e., date, month, year) which was used to calculate age at time of survey completion. For analysis purposes, participants' ages were categorized according to Statistics Canada (2019) age groupings: 17-19 years, 20-24 years, 25-29 years, and 30+ years).

#### 2.4.2 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents

Participants were asked 14 questions pertaining to internet use and internet-related incidents. These items were based on and adapted from Statistics Canada's (2018) Canadian Internet Use Survey (CIUS).

## 2.4.2.1 Internet Use

Two questions related to students' internet use were created based on a single CIUS item in order to include two time points—pre-pandemic and "currently" (i.e., at the beginning of the pandemic). Specifically, participants were asked: "Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, how many hours did you use the Internet in a 'typical' week?"; and "How many hours per week are you currently using the Internet (during the COVID-19 pandemic)?". Response options included: less than 5 hours per week; 5 to less than 10 hours per week; 10 to less than 20 hours per week; 20 to less than 40 hours per week; and 40 hours or more per week. For analysis purposes, responses were then collapsed into three categories representing "low" (< 5-10 hours per week), "moderate" (10-20 hours per week), and "high" (20+ hours per week) internet use. These categories (i.e., low, moderate, and high internet use) were created based on similar categories used by Statistics Canada (2021) in the most recent 2020 CIUS.

#### 2.4.2.2 Internet-Related Incidents

Twelve questions were included in the survey to assess self-reported internet-related incidents experienced by participants both prior to and during the pandemic. Again, these items were modified from the CIUS to reflect experiences during the early stages of the pandemic in addition to those experienced in the previous year. Specifically, participants were asked: "During the past 12 months (prior to the COVID-19 pandemic), have you felt that you were a victim of any of the following incidents on the Internet?"; and "Have you been a victim of any of the following incidents on the Internet during the COVID-19 pandemic?". Six internet-related incidents were included for both of these questions, with 'Yes' or 'No' response options provided for each. The incidents included: (1) bullying; (2) harassment; (3) discrimination; (4) stalking; (5) misuse of personal pictures, videos, or other content; and (6) fraudulent use of identity. If participants answered 'yes' to any

of these questions, they were prompted to indicate how many times (in the past year or during the pandemic) they experienced such incidents. For the purpose of analyses, responses were categorized as either a "Yes" or a "No" to denote whether participants reported experiencing at least one internet-related incident or no incidents, prior to and during the COVID-19 pandemic. This is in line with previous studies (e.g., Shaikh et al., 2020; Walker et al., 2011) that have combined online incidents pertaining to bullying, harassment, discrimination, stalking, misuse of personal pictures, videos, or other content, and fraudulent use of identity into one category for analysis purposes.

#### 2.4.3 Smartphone Use and Habits

In addition to questions about internet use, participants were asked 8 questions pertaining to their smartphone use and habits more specifically. These study variables and the associated survey items are described below.

#### 2.4.3.1 Smartphone Use

A single question was used—adapted from Statistics Canada's 2018 CIUS—to assess students' smartphone use, operationalized as frequency of use during a 30-minute time period. Specifically, participants were asked: "Approximately how often do you currently check your smartphone within a 30-minute span (during the COVID-19 pandemic)?".

Response options included: 0–5 times; 6–10 times; 10–15 times; 16–20 times; and more than 20 times. For analysis purposes, these response categories were subsequently collapsed into groups to indicate "low" (0-10 times per 30 minutes), "moderate" (10-15 times per 30 minutes), and "high" (16-20+ times per 30 minutes) smartphone use.

## 2.4.3.2 Smartphone Habits

Participants were asked to report on their smartphone habits in a typical day during the pandemic by rating seven statements on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "never" to "always". Questions for habitual smartphone use included: "I check my phone right before going to sleep", "I use my smartphone while eating", "I use my smartphone while watching television", "I check my smartphone as soon as I wake up", "I use my smartphone while in class", "I use my smartphone at the dinner table", and "I use my

smartphone when I am with friends". Whereas the first three items were adapted from the CIUS (Statistics Canada, 2018), the remaining four were developed by the researchers for the purpose of the present study. For analyses purposes, scores from the seven items were summed to create a total score ranging from 7 to 35, whereby a higher overall score was indicative of a higher level of habitual smartphone use in a range of settings/contexts. Based on the summary scores, the following smartphone habit categories were created: low habitual use (i.e., habit score range 7-16); moderate habitual use (i.e., habit score range 17-25); high habitual use (i.e., habit score range 26-35).

### 2.4.4 Social Media Risks

A series of questions, again adapted from the CIUS (Statistics Canada, 2018), were used to assess students' negative social media experiences over the past year. Participants were asked: "During the past 12 months, have you experienced any negative effects in your life because of your use of social networking websites or apps?". The following 10 potential social media-related risks were then listed, rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "Never" to "Always": stayed on for longer than originally wanted to; lost sleep; had less physical activity; had trouble concentrating on tasks; had relationship issues with family or friends; felt anxious; felt depressed; felt envious of the lives of others; felt bullied or harassed; and felt frustrated or angry. In line with previous research conducted using 2018 CIUS data (Schimmele et al., 2021), these 10 social media risks were split into two categories for the purpose of analyses: negative experiences (i.e., staying online for longer than originally wanted to, losing sleep, decreased physical activity, trouble concentrating on tasks or activities, relationship issues with friends or family) and negative emotional experiences (i.e., feeling anxious, feeling depressed, feeling envious of others' lives, feeling bullied or harassed, and feeling frustrated or angry). Scores for negative social media experiences and the negative emotional social media experiences were then summed, resulting in a total score for each category ranging from 5 to 25. Higher scores on the two scales indicated higher overall self-reported negative outcomes related to social media use. Based on the summary scores, negative risk and negative emotional risk categories were categorized as either *low risks* (i.e., score range 5-15) or moderate-high risks (i.e., score range 16-25).

## 2.4.5 Satisfaction with Life

Students' self-reported satisfaction with life was measured using the 5-item Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS; Diener et al., 1985). The SWLS is a standardized, valid instrument used to assess an individual's cognitive evaluation of their life (Diener et al., 1985). This scale has been found to have high internal consistency (Chronbach's alpha = 0.87; Magyar-Moe, 2009) and strong internal reliability, as well as moderate temporal stability (test-retest coefficient = 0.82; Diener et al., 1985; Pavot & Diener, 1994). The SWLS has also been used to assess university students' psychological wellbeing in previous research (e.g., Hultell & Gustavasson, 2008; Kross et al., 2013).

Using this scale, students were asked to rate their level of agreement with statements such as, "In most ways my life is close to my ideal", and "I am satisfied with my life", on a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (Strongly Disagree) to 7 (Strongly Agree). For analysis purposes, the items of this scale were summed, creating a total score that ranged from 5 to 35 (Diener et al., 1985; Pavot & Diener, 2013). In accordance with the SWLS manual (Diener et al., 1985; Pavot & Diener, 2013), the following categories were used to interpret total scores: extreme dissatisfaction with life (scores ranging from 5-9); substantial dissatisfaction with life (scores ranging from 10-14); slightly below average satisfaction with life (scores ranging from 20-24); high satisfaction with life (scores ranging from 25-29); and extreme satisfaction with life (scores ranging from 30-35; Diener et al., 1985; Pavot & Diener, 2013).

# 2.5 Analytical Plan

Two statistical programs were used for analyses in this study: R (R Core Team, 2020), which was used for handling missing data and part of the third research question (i.e., examining changes in internet use and internet-related incidents over time), and SPSS (Version 27), which was used for all other analyses. Due to the large number of statistical tests required to answer the research questions in this study, a Bonferroni correction method (Jafari & Ansari-Pour, 2019) was applied to decrease the likelihood of

committing a Type I Error (Chen et al., 2017); thus, a more conservative p value (p < .001) was used to determine significance throughout.

First, frequencies were calculated to describe participants' demographic information (i.e., gender, ethnicity, education level, age, and enrollment status). Next, in order to assess the first research question, frequencies (i.e., percentages and cell count) were calculated for all internet use and internet-related incident categories. Following this, a series of McNemar's Chi-squared tests (McNemar, 1947) were conducted to determine whether there were differences in students' self-reported internet use and internet-related incidents over time (i.e., retrospectively from prior to the pandemic and during the early stages of the pandemic).

With regard to the second research question, frequencies were calculated and reported as percentages and counts for smartphone use and habits, and for social media risk categories. Means and standard deviations were also calculated for age and satisfaction with life. To examine the third research question, a series of Pearson's chi-square tests and Fisher's exact tests were conducted to determine whether students' gender, ethnicity, education level, or age were associated with internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life.

Insofar as the fourth research question is concerned, Spearman's correlations were conducted to determine whether internet use, smartphone use, and smartphone habits were related to students' experiences of internet-related incidents and social media-related risks. It should be noted that the McNemar's chi-square tests, Pearson's chi-square tests, Fisher's exact tests, and Spearman's correlations used in this study were chosen due to the fact that the variables assessed were categorical. Having said that, a standard multiple regression using an enter method was also conducted as part of the fourth research question, to examine whether university students' self-reported gender, age, ethnicity, education level, internet use, internet-related risks, smartphone use and habits, and/or social media risks were related to satisfaction of life. A regression was selected because of its ability to determine the strength of the relationships between the abovementioned variables and the outcome variable (i.e., satisfaction with life). For the

purpose of the regression analysis, categorical variables (i.e., gender, ethnicity, education level, age, internet use, internet-related incidents, and smartphone use) were dummy coded, while scale scores for variables such as smartphone habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life were treated as continuous variables.

## 2.5.1 Missing Data

Multiple methods were used to handle missing data based on the percentage of missing variables within each case (i.e., each participant's survey). First, a Missing Value Analysis was conducted to identify the frequency and patterns of missingness (Buuren & Groothuis-Oudshoorn, 2011; Mayer & Muche, 2012). Participants were removed from analyses using listwise deletion if they had missing data in the range of 43% to 80%; this range was identified based on the sample size and pattern of missingness as suggested by McNeish (2015). Prior to the removal of these participants, chi-square tests were conducted to determine whether there were significant differences in demographic characteristics (i.e., gender, ethnicity, education level, and age) between participants who were removed and those who were retained; no significant differences were found.

Since the remaining missing data (i.e., the participant data that were retained in analyses at less than 43% missing; McNeish, 2015) were found to be missing at random, Multiple Imputation by Chained Equations (MICE; Buuren & Groothuis-Oudshoorn, 2011), a method of random imputation, was subsequently performed using the statistical package R (Buuren & Groothuis-Oudshoorn, 2011) to replace missing data in categorical variables (i.e., internet use and smartphone use). With regard to the binary variables of interest (i.e., internet-related incidents, gender, and education level), mode imputation was used whereby missing data were replaced with the most frequent value (Mayer & Muche, 2012). Data missing for variables that were assessed using a 5-point Likert scale (i.e., smartphone habits, social media risks, satisfaction with life) were replaced using a median of three (Mayer & Muche, 2012). Similarly, missing data within the age categories created for the present study were replaced using the mean age category (i.e., 2 = 20-24 years of age).

# Chapter 3

# 3 Results

# 3.1 Participants

A total of 2,011 university students completed the iBelong – Phase 1 survey. Based on the results of the abovementioned missing value analysis, 387 participants were removed using listwise deletion (Buuren & Groothuis-Oudshoorn, 2011; McNeish, 2015). Thus, following the removal of these 387 cases, a total of 1,624 university students were included in the analyses for this study. These students reported a mean age of 22.4 years (SD = 5.1; range = 17 to 77 years), with the majority identifying as female (78.8%; n = 1,277), and White (58.5%; n = 942). With regard to education level, approximately three-quarters of students (74.3%; n = 1,204) identified as undergraduate students. While 21 universities in Ontario are represented in the sample, the vast majority of students (i.e., 92.2%; n = 1,497) reported attending the host university (i.e., Western University). All participant characteristics are outlined in Table 1.

**Table 1**Participant Characteristics (N = 1,624)

Participant Characteristic	n (%)
Age	
17-19 years	412 (25.4)
20-24 years	888 (54.7)
25-29 years	223 (13.7)
30+ years	101 (6.2)
Gender	
Female	1,280 (78.8)
Male	333 (20.5)
Nonbinary	11 (0.7)
Ethnicity	
Visible Minority <sup>a</sup>	642 (39.6)
Black	31 (1.9)
East Asian <sup>b</sup>	218 (13.4)
Latin American	35 (2.2)
Middle Eastern/North African <sup>c</sup>	62 (3.9)
Multiethnic	71 (4.4)
Arab and Asian	3 (4.2)
Asian and Latino	1 (1.4)
Arab and White	1 (1.4)
Black and Latino	1 (1.4)

Participant Characteristic	n (%)
Black and Asian	2 (2.8)
Indigenous and White	4 (5.6)
Latino and White	1 (1.4)
Mixed Asian	3 (4.2)
White and Black	5 (7.0)
White and Asian	26 (36.6)
Unidentified Mixed Ethnicity	24 (33.8)
South Asian	182 (11.2)
Southeast Asian <sup>d</sup>	42 (2.6)
Indigenous (i.e., First Nation, Inuit, and Métis)	28 (1.7)
White	942 (58.5)
Education Level	
Undergraduate	1,205 (74.2)
Graduate	419 (25.8)
Enrollment Status	
Full-time student	1,575 (97.0)
Part-time student	49 (3.0)

*Note*. Numbers vary across demographic variables due to missing data. Participants had a mean age of 22.4 (SD = 5.1).

<sup>a</sup> Includes participants who identified as Black, East Asian, Latin America, Middle East/North African, Multiethnic, South Asian, and/or Southeast Asian. <sup>b</sup> Includes participants who identified as Chinese, Korean, and/or Japanese. <sup>c</sup> Includes participants who identified as West Asian, North African, and/or Arab. <sup>d</sup> Includes participants who identified as Filipino, Vietnamese, Cambodian, Taiwanese, Laotian, etc.

# 3.2 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents Prior to and During COVID-19

The first objective of this study was to describe and examine university students' internet use and experiences of internet-related incidents prior to and during the COVID-19 pandemic. Descriptive results showed that pre-pandemic, 43.3% of students (n = 704) reported low internet use (i.e., less than 5 hours per week) and 18.2% reported high use (i.e., more than 20 hours per week; n = 295). In contrast, during the early stages of the pandemic, the proportion of students reporting low internet use decreased to 17.5%, while those reporting high internet use increased to 44.9% (n = 729). As noted previously, in order to examine changes in internet use over time (i.e., retrospectively in the past year and currently during the early pandemic), a McNemar's test (McNemar, 1947) was conducted along a with continuity correction (Edwards, 1948). Results were found to be statistically significant,  $\chi 2(3) = 631.29$  (p < .001); that is, the increase in the reported high internet use among students from pre-pandemic to early pandemic was significant, as was the decrease in the reported low internet use between the two time-points asked about in the survey. Please see Table 2 for data pertaining to internet use and internet-related incidents, including McNemar test and significance results.

University students were also asked to indicate whether they had experienced any internet-related incidents (i.e., bullying, harassment, discrimination, stalking, fraudulent use of one's identity, misuse of personal media) prior to and/or during the COVID-19 pandemic. A total of 12.6% (n = 205) and 10.8% (n = 175) of university students reported experiencing at least one internet-related incident prior to and during the pandemic, respectively. A McNemar's test revealed that there were no significant differences between both reported time-points for any of the internet-related risks assessed among university students. Table 2 contains additional information pertaining to internet-related incidents experienced by university students.

**Table 2**University Students' (N = 1,624) Self-Reported Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents Prior to and During the Early Stages of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Ontario, Canada

Internet Use Variables	n (%)	n (%)	$\chi^2$
	Pre-Pandemic	Early Pandemic	
Hours Spent on the Internet			631.29*
Low Use (< 5 hours per week)	704 (43.3)	285 (17.5)	
Moderate Use (10 to 20 hours per week)	625 (38.5)	610 (37.6)	
High Use (> 20 hours per week)	295 (18.2)	729 (44.9)	
Internet-Related Incidents <sup>a</sup>			
Bullying	60 (3.7)	79 (4.9)	2.92
Harassment	77 (4.7)	64 (3.9)	1.45
Discrimination	93 (5.7)	105 (6.5)	0.89
Stalking	63 (3.9)	37 (2.3)	9.47
Misuse of Personal Media	25 (1.5)	22 (1.4)	0.03
Fraudulent Use of One's Identity	28 (1.7)	19 (1.2)	2.56
Experienced At Least One Internet-	205 (12.6)	175 (10.8)	3.39
Related Incident			

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>Participants were asked to indicate if they had experienced any of the internet-related incidents listed above (Statistics Canada, 2018) by answering "Yes" or "No". The frequencies provided represent students who answered "Yes" to these questions. \*p < .001

# 3.3 Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks and Satisfaction with Life

As per the second research objective in this study, descriptions of university students' smartphone use, smartphone habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life are presented in the sections below.

## 3.3.1 Smartphone Use

Insofar as smartphone use during the pandemic is concerned, results showed that almost half of students (45.3%; n = 736) reported checking their phone 0 to 5 times in the span of 30 minutes, while close to a third (31.1%; n = 505) reported checking their phone 6 to 10 times during this time period. The remaining 23.5% of students (n = 383) reported looking at their phones 11 or more times within 30 minutes.

## 3.3.2 Smartphone Habits

With regard to specific smartphone habits reported by students at the start of the pandemic, the vast majority (> 90%) of university students reported always or often checking their phone right before going to sleep and immediately upon waking (90.6% [n = 1,471] and 91.5% [n = 1,486], respectively). The greatest proportion of students also reported always or often using their smartphone while engaging in other activities such as watching television (n = 1,038; 63.9%) and eating (n = 708; 43.6%). In contrast, the greatest proportion of students indicated that they rarely or never used their phones in class or while at the dinner table (31.8% [n = 517] and 21.0% [n = 341], respectively). Responses for using a smartphone when with friends was distributed roughly evenly over all categories of use ranging from rarely/never to always/often. Tables 3 and 4 contain an overview of university students' responses pertaining to smartphone use and smartphone habits, respectively.

**Table 3**University Students' (N = 1,624) Self-Reported Smartphone Use at the Beginning of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Ontario, Canada

Checked Smartphone Per 30 Minutes	n (%)	
0 to 5 times	736 (45.3)	
6 to 10 times	505 (31.1)	
11 to 15 times	207 (12.7)	
16 to 20 times	96 (5.9)	
> 20 times	80 (4.9)	

**Table 4**University Students' (N = 1,624) Self-Reported Smartphone Habits at the Beginning of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Ontario, Canada

n (%)

Smartphone Habit	Never/Rarely	Sometimes	Often/Always
I check my smartphone right before	47 (2.9)	106 (6.5)	1,471 (90.6)
going to sleep			
I check my smartphone as soon as I	43 (2.6)	95 (5.8)	1,486 (91.5)
wake up			
I use my smartphone while watching	221 (13.6)	365 (22.5)	1,038 (63.9)
television			
I use my smartphone while in class	621 (38.2)	486 (29.9)	517 (31.8)

I use my smartphone while eating	434 (26.7)	482 (29.7)	708 (43.6)
I use my smartphone while at the	971 (59.8)	312 (19.2)	341 (21.0)
dinner table			
I use my smartphone when I am with	482 (29.7)	589 (36.3)	553 (34.1)
friends			

#### 3.3.3 Social Media Risks

As noted previously, the past-year social media risks experienced by students were divided into two broad categories—negative social media risks and negative emotional social media risks (Schimmele et al., 2021). The negative risks reported in the greatest proportions by university students (i.e., those reporting *always* or *often* experiencing the risk in the past 12 months) included staying online for longer than intended (66.1%; n = 1,074), having trouble concentrating on tasks such as school and work (46.2%; n = 751), and losing sleep (35.4%; n = 575). The negative emotional social media risks for which the greatest proportion of students reported that they *never* or *rarely* experienced included feeling bullied or harassed (91.4%; n = 1,485;), angry or frustrated (62.8%; n = 1,020), depressed (57.0%; n = 926), anxious (47.3%; n = 768), and envious of others' lives (37.8%; n = 614). Table 5 contains an overview of university students' responses pertaining to social media risks.

**Table 5**Social Media Risks Reported by University Students (N = 1,624) During the Past 12 Months

	Never/Rarely	Sometimes	Often/Always
Negative Social Media Risks		n (%)	
Stayed online for longer than originally	148 (9.1)	402 (24.8)	1,074 (66.1)
wanted to			
Lost sleep	536 (33.0)	513 (31.6)	575 (35.4)
Had less physical activity	606 (37.3)	495 (30.5)	523 (32.2)
Had trouble concentrating on tasks (e.g.,	312 (19.2)	561 (34.5)	751 (46.2)
school or work)			
Had relationship issues with family or	1,263 (77.8)	233 (14.3)	128 (7.9)
friends			

Negative Emotional Social Media Risks		n (%)	
Felt anxious	768 (47.3)	509 (31.3)	347 (21.4)
Felt depressed	926 (57.0)	409 (25.2)	289 (17.8)
Felt envious of the lives of others	614 (37.8)	564 (34.7)	446 (27.5)
Felt bullied or harassed	1,485 (91.4)	107 (6.6)	32 (2.0)
Felt frustrated or angry	1,020 (62.8)	406 (25.0)	198 (12.2)

Note. The negative social media risk and negative emotional social media risk categories were created based on those used in a study conducted by Schimmele and colleagues (2021) using the same 2018 Statistics Canada Canadian Internet Use Survey (CIUS) items.

### 3.3.4 Satisfaction with Life

The mean scale score for university students' self-reported satisfaction with life during the pandemic was 17.1 (SD = 9.6; range = 15 - 29) out of a total possible score of 35. This score reflects a slightly below average satisfaction with life as per the Satisfaction with Life Scale scoring manual (i.e., fell between 15 and 19; Pavot & Diener, 2013). The internal reliability for this scale was excellent, with a Cronbach's alpha of .96, which is consistent with other studies (e.g., Paez et al., 2019; Kil et al., 2020).

# 3.4 Associations Between Demographic and Study Variables

A series of analyses (i.e., Pearson chi square and Fisher's exact tests) were conducted to address the third research question in this study; that is, to examine whether specific demographic variables (i.e., students' gender, ethnicity, education level, and age) were associated with the study variables of interest (i.e., internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life) at the start of the pandemic. As noted previously, a more conservative p value (p < .001) was used to determine significance (Jafari & Ansari-Pour, 2019) given the large number of statistical tests conducted.

#### 3.4.1 Gender

#### 3.4.1.1 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents

To determine whether self-reported internet use and internet-related incidents differed by students' gender during the early COVID-19 pandemic, a series of chi-square tests and Fisher's exact tests were performed, respectively. Results from the 2x3 chi-square test revealed that there were no significant differences between male and female students in terms of their internet use (i.e., < 5 hours per week, 10 to 20 hours per week, 20+ hours per week). Similarly, the results of the 2x2 Fisher's exact test showed no significant differences for gender and students' reports of internet-related incidents (i.e., "Yes" or "No" categories). Table 6 contains chi-square and Fisher's exact values for the following variables of interest by gender: internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life.

## 3.4.1.2 Smartphone Use and Habits

Again, 2x3 chi-square tests were performed to examine differences between gender and smartphone use (i.e., low smartphone use, moderate smartphone use, and high smartphone use) and gender and smartphone habits (i.e., low habitual use, moderate habitual use, and high habitual use) during the early COVID-19 pandemic. No significant differences were found (see Table 6).

#### 3.4.1.3 Social Media Risks

Two 2x2 Fisher Exact tests were performed to determine whether the two of social media risks (negative risks [low social media risks and moderate-high social media risks] and negative emotional risks [low social media risks and moderate-high social media risks]) experienced by students in the past 12 months differed by gender. Results showed that significantly more female students (44.9%; n = 574) reported experiencing *moderate to high negative social media risks* (i.e., losing sleep, low physical activity, having trouble concentrating on tasks, having relationship issues with family or friends, and staying online for longer than originally wanted to; p < .001) compared to their male counterparts (30.9%; n = 103). Results also showed that a significantly greater number of female students (16.2%; n = 207) reported *moderate to high negative emotional social media risks* (i.e., feeling anxious, depressed, envious of others' lives, bullied/harassed, and angry/frustrated; p < .001) than male students (8.1%; n = 27).

### 3.4.1.4 Satisfaction with Life

A 2x6 chi-square test was conducted to assess university students' satisfaction with life categories (i.e., extreme dissatisfaction with life, substantial dissatisfaction with life, slightly below average satisfaction with life, average satisfaction with life, high satisfaction with life, and extreme satisfaction with life) in relation to gender. Results revealed no significant differences between male and female university students and their satisfaction with life during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario.

**Table 6**Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' (N=1,624) Internet Use, Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and Satisfaction with Life by Gender

	Ch	i-square	
Variables	$\chi^2$	df	p p
Internet Use (Hours/Week)	7.24	2	.03
Experienced at Least One Internet-Related Incident <sup>a</sup>	-	-	.77
Smartphone Use (Times Checked/30 Minutes)	5.86	4	.21
Smartphone Habits	6.11	2	.05
Negative Social Media Risks <sup>a</sup>	-	-	<.001*
Negative Emotional Social Media Risks <sup>a</sup>	-	-	<.001*
Satisfaction with Life	11.44	5	.04

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>Fisher's Exact Tests were conducted for internet-related risks, negative social media risks, and negative emotional social media risks due to small cell counts in the 2x2 tables. \*p < .001

## 3.4.2 Ethnicity

A series of chi-square tests were performed to determine whether students' self-reported internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life differed by ethnicity (categorized as Indigenous, visible minority, and white, as outlined in the Method section; Statistics Canada, 2021). Table 7 contains an overview of the chi square values and p values relating to students' ethnicity and variables of interest.

#### 3.4.2.1 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents

A 3x3 chi-square test revealed no significant differences in students' internet use (i.e., < 5 hours per week, 10 to 20 hours per week, 20+ hours per week) based on their reported ethnicity (i.e., Indigenous, visible minority, white) at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic. Similarly, no significant differences were found between students' ethnicity and their reported experiences of internet-related incidents (yes/no categories), as assessed via a 3x2 chi-square test.

## 3.4.2.2 Smartphone Use and Habits

A 3x3 chi-square test revealed that there were no significant differences in students' smartphone use (checking phone 0 to 5 times, 6 to 10 times, and 11+ times) based on ethnicity during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. With regard to smartphone habits (low, moderate, high), a 3x3 chi-square test revealed some significant differences based on ethnicity. Specifically, a significantly greater number of students who were categorized as belonging to a visible minority group (46.2%; n = 293) or who identified as Indigenous (60.7%; n = 17) reported high habitual smartphone use (i.e., checking their phones right before going to sleep and as soon as they wake up, using their phone while watching TV, eating dinner, with their friends and/or at the dinner table; p < .001) in comparison to students who identified as white (38.4%; n = 364).

#### 3.4.2.3 Social Media Risks

Two 3x2 chi-square tests were administered to determine whether differences existed between ethnicity and students' past-year experiences of negative social media risks (low

and moderate-high risks) and negative emotional social media risks (low and moderate-high risks). While no significant differences were observed for negative emotional risks by ethnicity, significant differences were found for overall negative experiences due to social media use. Specifically, a significantly greater proportion of students who were categorized as belonging to a visible minority group (50.8%; n = 322; p < .001) or who identified as Indigenous (39.3%; n = 11; p < .001) reported moderate to high negative social media risks (i.e., staying online for longer than originally wanted to, losing sleep, less physical activity, trouble concentrating on tasks, and had relationship issues with family or friends) than students who identified as white (36.3%; n = 344; p < .001).

## 3.4.2.4 Satisfaction with Life

To determine whether there were significant differences in university students' satisfaction with life (i.e., extreme dissatisfaction, substantial dissatisfaction, slightly below average satisfaction, average satisfaction, high satisfaction, and extreme satisfaction) by ethnicity during the early COVID-19 pandemic, a 3x6 chi-square test was administered (see Table 7 for chi-square values). A significant difference was found in that significantly more students who identified as belonging to a visible minority group (23.9%; n = 122; p < .001) or as an Indigenous person (32.0%; n = 8; p < .001) reported having *slightly below average* satisfaction with life than did white students (14.1%; n = 108; p < .001).

**Table 7**Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' (N=1,624) Internet Use, Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and Satisfaction with Life by Ethnicity

	Chi-square		
Variables	$\chi^2$	df	<i>p</i>
Internet Use (Hours/Week)	10.74	4	.03
Experienced at Least One Internet-Related	2.93	3	.23
Incident			
Smartphone Use (Times Checked/30 Minutes)	8.91	4	.06
Smartphone Habits	18.85	4	<.001*
Negative Social Media Risks	32.88	2	<.001*
Negative Emotional Social Media Risks	1.37	2	.50
Satisfaction with Life	76.02	10	<.001*

<sup>\*</sup>p <.001

#### 3.4.3 Education

To determine whether there were significant differences in students' self-reported internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life by education (i.e., undergraduate versus graduate students), a series of chi-square tests and Fisher's exact tests were performed (see Table 8 for chi-square values pertaining to education).

#### 3.4.3.1 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents

To examine potential differences in students' internet use and internet-related incidents based on their education level (i.e., undergraduate versus graduate student) during the early COVID-19 pandemic, a series of 2x3 chi-square and 2x2 Fisher's exact tests were administered. Results revealed that there were no significant differences for any of these internet-related variables based on students' education level.

## 3.4.3.2 Smartphone Use and Habits

Two 2x3 chi-square tests were performed to determine whether university students' smartphone use (i.e., checking their smartphones 0 to 5 times, 6 to 10 times, and 11+ times) and habits (low, moderate, high) differed by education level during the early COVID-19 pandemic. Results revealed some significant differences. With respect to smartphone use, significantly more undergraduate students (25.5%; n = 305; p < .001) reported checking their smartphones more than 11 times every 30 minutes compared to graduate students (18.1%; n = 75; p < .001). Furthermore, significantly more undergraduate students (44.4%; n = 531; p < .001) reported *high habitual use* (e.g., checking smartphones as soon as they wake and right before going to sleep, using their smartphones in classes, while watching TV and with friends, etc.) compared to graduate students (34.5%; n = 143; p < .001).

#### 3.4.3.3 Social Media Risks

Two 2x2 Fisher's exact tests were conducted to explore potential differences in students' reported negative social media risks (low and moderate-high) and negative emotional risks (low and moderate-high) by education level. Whereas no significant differences

were observed for emotional risks, some significant differences were found with regard to overall social media risks. Specifically, significantly more undergraduate students (47.4%; n = 567; p < .001) reported *moderate to high social media risks* compared to graduate students (26.5%; n = 110; p < .001).

### 3.4.3.4 Satisfaction with Life

A 2x6 chi-square test used to assess potential differences in students' perceived satisfaction with life by education level revealed no significant differences.

**Table 8**Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' (N = 1,624) Internet Use, Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and Satisfaction with Life by Education

	Chi-square		
Variables	$\chi^2$	df	p
Internet Use (Hours/Week)	1.88	2	.39
Experienced at Least One Internet-Related	-	-	.49
Incident <sup>a</sup>			
Smartphone Use (Times Checked/30 Minutes)	18.75	2	<.001*
Smartphone Habits	25.00	2	<.001*
Negative Social Media Risks <sup>a,</sup>	-	-	<.001*
Negative Emotional Social Media Risks <sup>a</sup>	-	-	.05
Satisfaction with Life	12.26	10	.03

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Fisher's Exact Tests were conducted for internet-related risks, negative social media risks and negative emotional social media risks due to the small cell counts in the 2x2 tables.

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001.

## 3.4.4 Age

Chi-square tests (4x3 and 4x2) were performed to examine whether there were differences in students' self-reported internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use, smartphone habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life by age (17-19 years, 20-24 years, 25-19 years, 30+ years). Results revealed no significant differences for any of these variables in relation to age (see Table 9 for chi-square values).

**Table 9**Chi-Square Statistics for Ontario University Students' (N=1,624) Internet Use, Internet-Related Incidents, Smartphone Use and Habits, Social Media Risks, and Satisfaction with Life by Age

	(	Chi-square	
Variables	$\chi^2$	df	p
Internet Use (Hours/Week)	10.55	6	.10
Experienced at Least One Internet-Related	1.73	3	.63
Incident			
Smartphone Use (Times Checked/30 Minutes)	19.79	12	.07
Smartphone Habits	4.12	6	.66
Negative Social Media Risks	5.15	3	.16
Negative Emotional Social Media Risks	4.73	3	.19
Satisfaction with Life	8.29	15	.91

<sup>\*</sup>p<.001

# 3.5 Associations between Internet and Smartphone Use and Online Risks

To address the first part of the fourth research—that that is, to examine potential relationships among internet and smartphone use, internet-related incidents, and social media risks—a series of Spearman's rank order correlational analyses were conducted. Spearman's rank order correlation coefficients were interpreted based on Akoglu's (2018) guide on correlation coefficients, whereby correlation coefficients in the range of .01 - .03 were deemed to be weak/small, those in the range of 0.4 - 0.6 were considered to be moderate, and those ranging from 0.7 - 1.0 were deemed to be strong correlations. See Table 11 for correlation and significance values.

#### 3.5.1 Internet Use and Internet-Related Incidents

Results revealed no significant correlations between students' self-reported internet use (i.e., < 5 hours per week; 10 to less than 20 hours per week; and 20+ hours per week) and internet-related incidents (i.e., "Yes" or "No" to experiences of bullying, harassment, discrimination, stalking, misuse of one's personal media, and fraudulent use of one's identity).

# 3.5.2 Internet Use and Smartphone Use and Habits

The correlations between university students' internet use and their reported smartphone use and habits were found to be statistically significant. Results from the Spearman's rank-order correlation showed a small, positive, and significant correlation between internet use and smartphone use ( $r_s = .116$ , p < .001) during the pandemic. A statistically small, positive correlation was also found between internet use and smartphone habits (e.g., checking phone first thing in the morning and right before bed;  $r_s = .120$ , p < .001).

## 3.5.3 Smartphone Use and Internet-Related Incidents

A Spearman's rank-order correlation was also run to assess the association between university students' self-reported smartphone use and internet-related incidents during the early phases of the pandemic; results were not significant. Similarly, the correlation between students' self-reported smartphone habits (e.g., checking their phone first thing

in the morning and right before bed) and internet-related incidents was also non-significant.

#### 3.5.4 Internet Use and Social Media Risks

The correlation between university students' internet use and their experiences of negative social media risks over the past year was not significant, nor was the association between internet use and past-year negative emotional risks.

## 3.5.5 Smartphone Use and Social Media Risks

A statistically significant positive correlation was found, although small, between students' smartphone use and their experiences of both negative emotional social media risks ( $r_s = .159$ , p < .001) and overall social media risks ( $r_s = .204$ , p < .001). Results of the Spearman's rank-order correlation also showed a statistically significant, positive, small correlation between students' smartphone habits and their experiences of both negative emotional social media risks ( $r_s = .157$ , p < .001) and negative social media risks ( $r_s = .297$ , p < .001).

**Table 10**Descriptive Statistics and Correlation Values for Ontario University Students' (N = 1,624) Self-Reported Internet Use, Smartphone Use and Habits, Internet-Related Risks, and Social Media Risks

Variables	n	1	2	3	4	5	6
1. Internet Use	1,612	-					
2. Internet-related Incidents	1,609	.005	-				
3. Smartphone Use	1,612	.116*	004	-			
4. Smartphone Habits	1,609	.120*	.004	.329*	-		
5. Negative Social Media Risks	1,612	.066	.036	.204*	.297*	-	
6. Negative Emotional Social Media Risks	1,612	004	001	.159*	.157*	.342*	-

*Note.* Values in the table represent the correlation coefficient ( $r_s$ ) between each variable.

<sup>\*</sup>*p* <.001.

# 3.6 Associations Between Study Variables and Satisfaction with Life

To examine the latter part of the fourth research question—to examine the relationship between the abovementioned study variables and satisfaction with life—a multiple regression analysis was conducted whereby overall satisfaction with life was the dependent variable. Table 12 contains a summary of the regression analysis results.

Prior to the regression analysis, correlations were conducted to determine if there were any significant associations between the study variables and the outcome variable (i.e., satisfaction with life). Three demographic variables (i.e., gender, ethnicity, and education level) were found to be significantly correlated with satisfaction with life. Specifically, significant positive correlations were found for both gender and ethnicity in relation to satisfaction with life, while education level was found to be significantly negatively correlated with satisfaction with life. Smartphone use and social media risks (i.e., overall and emotional) were also found to be significantly negatively correlated with satisfaction with life.

With regard to the multiple regression analysis, all six predictors in the model were significant, F(9, 1603) = 11.431, p < .001. As outlined in Table 12, gender, ethnicity, emotional social media risks, and smartphone use added significantly to the prediction of satisfaction with life among university students. The regression model indicated that ethnicity was significantly related to satisfaction with life ( $\beta = .097$ , p < .001), whereby white university students reported higher satisfaction with life than students who identified as either visible minority or Indigenous. Gender was also found to be significantly related to satisfaction with life, in that female students reported higher satisfaction with life than male students ( $\beta = .068$ , p = .006). High smartphone use (i.e., checking smartphones 6 to 10 times every 30 minutes) was also significantly negatively related to satisfaction with life ( $\beta = -.015$ , p < .01). The emotional social media risk variable was also found to be significantly negatively related to satisfaction of life ( $\beta = -.216$ , p < .001), showing that students who reported feeling anxious, depressed, or envious of other peoples' lives as a result of social media reported lower satisfaction with

life. The adjusted R2 value for the total model was .049, indicating that an overall 4.9% of the variance in students' satisfaction with life was explained by four study variables (i.e., gender, ethnicity, smartphone use, and negative emotional social media risks) in this model.

**Table 11** Multiple Regression Results for University Students' (N = 1,624) Satisfaction with Life (SWL)

SWL	В	95% CI for <i>B</i>		SE B	β	$R^2$	$\Delta R^2$
		LL	UL	-			
Model						.054	.049**
Constant	18.852**	16.688	21.015	1.10			
Gender <sup>a</sup>	1.613*	.467	2.759	.584	.068*		
Ethnicity <sup>b</sup>	1.897**	.922	2.872	.497	.097**		
Education Level <sup>c</sup>	338	-1.426	.751	.555	015		
Negative Social Media Risks	.075	078	.227	.078	.031		
Negative Emotional Social Media Risks	497**	635	359	.070	216**		
Smartphone Use <sup>d</sup>	1.397*	.312	2.482	.553	015*		

*Note.* Model = "Enter" method in SPSS Statistics; B = unstandardized regression coefficient; CI = confidence interval; LL = lower limit; UL = upper limit; SEB = standard error of the coefficient;  $\beta$  = standardized coefficient;  $R^2$  = coefficient of determination;  $\Delta R^2$  = adjusted  $R^2$ . Female =1, male = 0. White = 1, Visible minority and Indigenous = 0. Undergraduate = 1, graduate = 0. Checked smartphone 6 to 10 time every 30 minutes = 1, Checked smartphone less than 6 times every 30 minutes = 0.

<sup>\*</sup>*p* <.01. \*\**p* <.001.

## Chapter 4

## 4 Discussion

The overall purpose of this study was to examine the internet use (including smartphone use), internet-related incidents, social media risks, and satisfaction with life reported by university students at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. Four specific objectives were advanced: (1) to describe and examine university students' internet use and the prevalence of internet-related incidents prior to and during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic, including whether there were changes over time based on retrospective responses; (2) to describe university students' smartphone use, smartphone habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life; (3) to examine potential associations between students' gender, ethnicity, education level, and age and the study variables of interest; and (4) to examine potential relationships among internet and smartphone use, internet-related incidents, and social media risks, and their relation to university students' satisfaction with life. To our knowledge, this is the first study conducted that has explored university students' internet use and risks over time (i.e., retrospectively from pre-pandemic and currently during the early pandemic in a Canadian context), and examined associations among smartphone use, smartphone habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life. In fact, only a handful of studies have examined university students' technology-related experiences during the COVID-19 pandemic (e.g., Larnyo et al., 2021; Sam et al., 2022; Milasaukiene et al., 2021); the focus of most of these studies has been to address the sudden changes in pedagogy as a result of the transition to online learning (Karamollahi et al., 2022), as well as students' mental health and wellbeing (Larnyo et al., 2021).

A number of findings presented in this study warrant further discussion. As per the first research question, results revealed that significantly more university students reported high internet use (44.9 %; i.e., 20+ hours online per week) during the early stages of the pandemic versus pre-pandemic (18.2%), lending support to the hypothesis predicting an increase in internet use during the pandemic. The early pandemic data are similar to those reported in the 2020 Candian Internet Use Survey (CIUS; Statistics Canada, 2021b), implemented in late 2020 and early 2021, showing that 42.5% of young adults (aged 15-

24) reported high internet use (also defined as spending 20+ hours per week online; Statistics Canada, 2021b). This observed increase in internet use among university students throughout the pandemic is also consistent with other research findings (e.g., Bilodeau et al., 2021; Li et al., 2021). For example, a longitudinal study conducted by Li and colleagues (2021) showed that 46.2% of university students in China spent more than 2 hours per day online (specifically on social media) during the initial spread of the COVID-19 virus in February 2020. As noted previously, researchers have suggested that pandemic-related public health measures and mandates played a role in students' increased internet use (Ben Rejeb et al., 2021; Charmaraman et al., 2022; Marciano et al., 2021); in an effort to cope with the unknowns of the pandemic as well as ongoing public health measures and restrictions, the internet has served as a valuable tool for students to facilitate online learning, access information, maintain social connections and communication, and for entertainment purposes (Larnyo et al., 2021; Lemenager et al., 2021). Thus, among other potential factors, the increase in high internet use observed among students in our study could be attributed to the rapid transition to online learning at the start of the pandemic in Ontario (Government of Canada, 2020; Sam et al., 2021). Again, such increases in time spent online have been associated with various risks among young people including internet addiction and problematic internet use (Kiraly et al., 2020; Sam et al., 2021). It is clear that the examination of internet use among university students, as well as the factors related to and impacts of such use, remain an important priority, both currently and post-pandemic.

With regard to internet-related incidents, results showed that approximately one in 10 university students (10.8%) reported experiencing at least one internet-related incident (i.e., bullying, harassment, discrimination, stalking misuse of personal media, and/or fraudulent use of ones' identity) at the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. The three most prevalent experiences reported by university students were online discrimination (6.5%), bullying (4.9%), and harassment (3.9%). Results also showed that contrary to our hypothesis, while there was a slight decrease in the proportion of university students who reported at least one internet-related incident from pre- to early-pandemic (i.e., 12.6% to 10.8%, respectively), the change was not statistically significant. Interestingly, a decrease in the same internet-related incidences reported by young people aged 15 to 24 was also

reported by Statistics Canada (2021d) from 2018 (13.2%) to 2020 (8.2%). In addition, Statistics Canada data from 2020 were also comparable to the prevalence of specific incidents reported in the present study, in that 6.5% of individuals in the 15- to 24-year-old age group in Canada had reported bullying, harassment or discrimination in the past year (Statistics Canada, 2021d).

In contrast to the above noted findings, some studies have highlighted an increase in reports of cyberbullying, online discrimination, and harassment experienced by both young people (e.g., Karmakar & Das, 2020; Shi et al., 2022) and university students (e.g., Alrawashda, 2021; Alswalqa, 2021) during the early stages of the pandemic. For example, Karmakar and Das (2020) investigated trends in cyberbullying among young people via an examination of 454, 046 public 'tweets' (i.e., social media posts via Twitter) and reported a significant increase in cyberbullying-related tweets from January through June, 2020. Other researchers (e.g., Alswalqa et al., 2021) examined the cyberbullying experiences reported by university students (n = 525) in Jordan during the pandemic, and found that students of East and Southeast Asian ethnicity reporting cyberbullying via discrimination and stigma linked to the geographical origin of the COVID-19 virus. Not surprisingly, research has shown that experiences of internetrelated incidents (e.g., cyberbullying) have been found to be detrimental to students' mental health, related specifically to feelings of sadness, anxiety, and low self-esteem (e.g., Haft & Zhou, 2021; Lindsay et al., 2016). It is important to note that the numbers reported in the present study, as well as in other research in this area, are very likely underestimates of the actual prevalence of such negative experiences. Watts and colleagues (2014) have suggested that individuals who have experienced such incidents may feel powerless and fail to report them. Others have suggested that post-secondary students may not be aware of the definitions of or what behaviours might constitute such incidents (Meter et al., 2021), which could lead to confusion about these experiences, and further reduce the likelihood of reporting. Although the prevalence of such incidents reported in this study are in line with Canadian data (e.g., Statistics Canada, 2021d), and did not appear to increase from pre- to early-pandemic in the present study, it is important to continue to examine and address these experiences among university students in order to further educate and advocate for university students and their wellbeing.

With respect to the second research question which included an exploration of university students' smartphone use, results showed that nearly half of the university students (44.9%) in the study were categorized as "high" internet users (i.e., spending 20+ hours online per week) during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario. Further, the vast majority of students reported smartphone habits such as "always" or "often" checking their phones before going to sleep (90.6%) and as soon as they wake up (91.5%). Many of these findings are in line with those reported by Statistics Canada based on the results of both the 2018 and 2020 CIUS (Statistics Canada, 2020). For example, in the 2018 CIUS, nearly one third (31.6%) of young adults (aged 15-24 years) in Canada were deemed to be high internet users (defined as spending 20-40 or 40+ hours online per week; Statistics Canada, 2021a), and similar to the present study, the majority of these young adults reported regularly engaging in smartphone habits such as checking their smartphones before going to sleep (70.1%; Statistics Canada, 2021d). Similarly, in a recent study specific to university students, Alsayed and colleagues (2020) found that over 90% of nursing students reported always carrying their smartphones with them and checking them immediately upon waking. Together, these findings support the notion that internet use is ubiquitous among university students, and that students regularly use—and rely heavily on—their smartphones for a variety of purposes (Alsayed et al., 2020; Gikas & Grant, 2013; Hossain & Ahmed, 2016). Unfortunately, as noted previously, while internet and smartphone use have been found to be associated with several important benefits for students (e.g., accessing information, social interaction, communication, education during the pandemic, etc.; Xie et al., 2022), consistently high internet use has also raised concerns given that it can lead to problematic internet and smartphone use among young adults (Kiraly et al., 2020).

With regard to overall social media risks, close to one third of university students in the present study reported they stayed online for longer than intended (66.1%), lost sleep (35.4%), and experienced reduced physical activity levels (32.2%) over the course of the past year as a result of their social media use. These too are in keeping with Statistics Canada (2021d) data from 2018, whereby it was noted that staying online for longer periods than anticipated was the most prevalent social media risk reported by young adults (aged 15 to 24; 46.9%), followed by losing sleep (34.6%), and decreased physical

activity (25.9%). Findings in the present study also indicated that students reported experiencing multiple emotional adversities due to their social media use, including feeling envious of others' lives (27.5%) or experiencing anxiety (21.4%), depression (17.8%), and frustration or anger (12.2%). Again, these values correspond closely with Statistics Canada (2018) data showing that feeling envious of the lives of others was the most prevalent emotional social media risk reported by young Canadians (aged 15 to 24; 19.7%), followed by feeling anxious (16.5%), depressed (13.4%), and frustrated or angry (16.2%). Generally speaking, these findings are also consistent with those reported in a literature review conducted by De-Sola Gutierrez and colleagues (2016) containing studies related to smartphone addiction and adversities among young people (aged 14-30 years). De-Sola Gutierrez and colleagues found that post-secondary students who used smartphones and social media excessively were more susceptible to mental health problems such as anxiety, stress, irritability, and fear of missing out.

With reference to the third research question which consisted of an examination of potential demographic differences in students' self-reported internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life, findings were both unique and consistent in the context of the current literature. Firstly, unlike findings presented in previous studies (e.g., Adone et al., 2016; Busch & McCarthy, 2020; Lemenager et al., 2021; Schimmele et al., 2021) and contrary to the study hypotheses concerning gender differences, no significant differences were found between gender and internet use, smartphone use, and smartphone habits during the pandemic in the present study. With regard to gender, for example, studies have presented conflicting findings relating to the frequency of internet and smartphone use among young males and females (e.g., Adone et al., 2016; Busch & McCarthy, 2020; Lemenager et al., 2021; Schimmele et al., 2021), which could be attributed, at least in part, to the wide variety of online activities that have been studied including the use of social networking sites and computer-/video-gaming. For example, Lemenager and colleagues (2021) found that male internet users (aged 18 to 24) spent more time internet surfing (information gathering) and playing online video games, while female internet users spent more time on their smartphones and social media apps, which is also consistent with the findings of other studies in this area (i.e., Adone et al., 2016; Busch & McCarthy, 2020). One might argue, perhaps, that an examination of 'overall' internet use in the present study (focused on frequency rather than on specific types of or reasons for use) contributed to the lack of difference observed between males and females with regard to their internet and smartphone use.

Secondly, significant differences were observed for gender and students' self-reported social media risks during the early COVID-19 pandemic. In comparison to male students, a significantly greater proportion of female students reported moderate to high overall social media risks (i.e., trouble concentrating on tasks, lost sleep, reduced physical activity) as well as emotional social media risks (i.e., feeling anxious or depressed, feeling envious of others' lives, feeling angry or frustrated, and feeling bullied or harassed) in the previous year. Again, findings from the 2018 Canadian Internet Use Survey data, as reported by Schimmele and colleagues (2021), are in line with these results. Specifically, Schimmele and colleagues (2021) reported that females in the 15- to 19-year age group were significantly more likely to experience a number of social mediarelated risks than the male counterparts, including having trouble concentrating on tasks, lower levels of physical activity, feeling envious of the lives of others, and feeling anxious and depressed. It has been suggested that the increased likelihood of social media risks experienced by female students could be explained by an overall increase in social media use in this cohort (e.g., Schimmele et al., 2021). Interestingly, with regard to social media use, research has also suggested that an increase in social media use may be attributed to the fact that females have reported higher levels of social media-related stress (i.e., a higher need for online belonging, fear of missing out, and perceived stress due to popularity; Beyens et al., 2016). While social media use was not measured in the present study, correlation analyses did reveal that smartphone use was significantly and positively related to social media risks, suggesting that overall, a higher frequency of phone use is related to a greater risk of negative social media-related risks and experiences among university students.

A third finding of interest related to demographic factors is that significant differences were found for ethnicity (operationalized for analysis purposes as Indigenous, visible minority, or white). More specifically, a significantly greater proportion of students who

identified as Indigenous or belonging to a visible minority group reported high smartphone use and high social media risks (i.e., both general and emotional) in comparison to students who identified as white. Interestingly, no significant differences were found for ethnicity and students' internet use or internet-related incidents. While there is limited research exploring ethnic differences in relation to technology use (e.g., internet and smartphone use) and its associated risks, the studies that do exist have generated mixed findings (e.g., Elhai et al., 2021; Jackson et al., 2011; Kalichman et al., 2002). In line with the current findings, Elhai and colleagues (2021) found that undergraduate students in the United States who identified as belonging to a racial minority group (i.e., African American, Latinx, or Asian) reported spending significantly more time checking their smartphones than undergraduate students who identified as white (Elhai et al., 2021). With regard to potential reasons for differences in smartphone use by ethnicity, Tsetsi and Rains (2017) found that young adults in ethnic minority groups tended to use smartphones more often for social connection and networking purposes than did those who identified as white. Conversely, other studies (e.g., Kalichman et al., 2002; Jackson et al., 2011) have shown no significant differences in internet use based on young people's race or ethnicity. In addition, although we did not find any significant differences in students' reports of internet-related incidents by ethnicity, previous studies that have explored cyberbullying, online discrimination, and harassment during the COVID-19 pandemic have reported an increase in racially targeted internet-related incidents, specifically towards Asian groups during the early pandemic (e.g., Alrawashda et al., 2021; Alswalqa et al., 2021; Shi et al., 2022). Some have suggested that such incidents might be attributed to the novelty and unknowns associated with disease outbreaks (Jalloh et al., 2015), as well as the racial stereotyping and labelling which occurred during the early stages of the pandemic (e.g., Dubey et al., 2020; Litam et al., 2020; Lu et al., 2022).

The fourth research question consisted of an examination of the relationships among university students' internet use, internet-related incidents, smartphone use and habits, social media risks, and satisfaction with life during the early phases of the pandemic. The results provided support for the study hypothesis in that they demonstrated significant relationships among smartphone use, smartphone habits, and social media risks. With

regard to smartphone use in particular (i.e., number of times students checked their phones in a 30 minute time period), findings showed that high use was significantly and positively associated with overall social media risks (i.e., losing sleep, trouble concentrating on everyday tasks, less physical activity, staying online for longer than originally wanted, and relationship issues with family and friends) as well as negative emotional risks (i.e., feeling anxious, depressed, envious of others' lives, bullied or harassed, and/or angry or frustrated) during early pandemic. Similarly, high habitual smartphone use (i.e., checking one's smartphone immediately upon waking and right before bed, using one's smartphones in classes, at the dinner table, and while watching TV, eating, and with friends) during the early pandemic was significantly and positively associated with experiencing both overall negative and emotional social media risks. This is consistent with findings from the 2018 CIUS reported by Scimmele and colleagues (2021). They noted that high intensity smartphone use among young adults (i.e., checking their smartphones every 30 minutes and immediately upon waking) were significantly related to reports of having trouble concentrating on tasks, reduced physical activity levels, feeling envious of the lives of others, and feeling anxious and depressed as a result of their social media use (Schimmele et al., 2021).

It has been suggested that the abovementioned correlation between smartphone use and social media risks might be explained by the displacement hypothesis (e.g., Kwok et al., 2021). This hypothesis, as discussed in the context of university students in Hong Kong by Kwok and colleagues (2021), suggests that when university students spend a substantial amount of time on one activity, they tend to neglect others (e.g., sleep and physical activity). Indeed, the vast majority of students (90.6%) in the present study reported checking their phones right before going to sleep and more than one third of participants reported losing sleep (35.4%) as a result of their social media use. Lack of sleep has been identified as a significant problem impacting young people (Almoradi et al., 2019) and university students in particular (Kwon et al., 2011; Pletz & Pengpid, 2015), and has been attributed, alongside other factors, to the pandemic (Milasauskiene et al., 2021; Romero-Blanco et al., 2020) and to blue light exposure from screens before bed (e.g., Amez et al., 2020). Studies have also shown that excessive time online can lead to problematic internet use and/or internet addiction (including smartphone addiction;

Anderson et al., 2017), which has also been linked to depressive symptoms and other adversities among university students (Blank & Lutz, 2018; Lindsay et al., 2016; Tang et al., 2017). In short, the findings from this study align with previous studies showing that excessive smartphone use tends to be associated with negative mental health outcomes among university students (Beranuy et al., 2003; Lee et al., 2013; Roberts et al., 2014), including an increased susceptibility to anxiety and depressive symptoms (Kil et al, 2021).

Insofar as satisfaction with life is concerned, the hypothesis that internet use and internet-related incidents would be negatively related to satisfaction with life was not supported. However, study findings did provide support for the hypothesis that smartphone use and social media risks would be negatively related to satisfaction with life; specifically, students who reported checking their phone 6-10 times (versus 0-5 times) in a 30-minute span and frequent (versus no) experiences of negative emotional risks related to social media (e.g., feeling anxious, depressed, envious of others' lives, bullied or harassed, and frustrated or angry) had significantly lower satisfaction with life scores. Results also showed that students who identified as white, female, and who were studying at the undergraduate level reported significantly higher satisfaction with life scores in comparison to students reporting otherwise.

Studies pertaining to smartphone use and satisfaction with life among university students have presented mixed or contradictory results. Kil and colleagues (2021) and Yang and colleagues (2019), for example, did not find relationships between satisfaction with life and excessive smartphone use or smartphone addiction among university students in the United States (n = 600 students) and China (n = 475 students), respectively. Conversely, some researchers have reported significant associations between smartphone use and satisfaction with life among young people. For example, Nie and colleagues examined the relationship between smartphone use and subjective well-being (i.e., satisfaction with life) among young adults (n = 493) in China. Their findings showed that young people who spent more than three hours per day on their smartphones had significantly lower satisfaction with life scores than those who spent less time on their phones.

Interestingly, a recent study conducted by David and Roberts (2021) showed that American undergraduate students' (n = 400) smartphone use during the pandemic was significantly and positively associated with perceptions of social connectedness, which was also significantly and positively associated with positive psychological well-being. Indeed, it is clear that smartphone use among university students may be associated with both positive and negative outcomes, depending on the frequency and type of use, as well as various other potential factors (e.g., social, psychological, environmental, demographic), all of which require further attention and examination.

# 4.1 Implications and Future Directions

This study is one of the first to examine university students' satisfaction with life in relation to internet use, smartphone use, and internet-related risks during the COVID-19 pandemic. As such, the results from this study represent an important first step in understanding the online experiences of university students during the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada, as well as the potential impact of internet (including smartphone) use on university students, both in terms of risks and wellbeing (i.e., satisfaction with life).

These data will be used to help guide and inform future research in this area. For example, logical next steps include an examination of variables such as frequency of internet and social media use, types of and reasons for internet and social media use, internet-related risks experienced throughout subsequent stages of the pandemic, and the health and wellbeing (including satisfaction with life) of university students. Further, in an effort to establish cause-and-effect, it would be worthwhile to explore these variables using a longitudinal research design. Fortunately, the i*Belong2* study, which represents a continuation of i*Belong* – Phase 1, addresses many of these issues and will allow the research team to examine many of these variables over a longer period of time throughout the pandemic (i.e., at three time points from August, 2020 to January, 2022) with a broader cohort of young people (i.e., students and non-students in Ontario between the ages of 15 and 24). Additional future directions might include exploring the online risks (e.g., cyberbullying and harassment) experienced by those in other age groups (older and younger), as well as by those in minority groups, including the LGBTQ2S+ community,

who face numerous other adversities that may have been further impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

There are several noteworthy implications related to the research presented in this thesis. The significant increase in university students' internet use from pre- to early-pandemic, which was hypothesized given the circumstances at the time of data collection (e.g., the rapid shift to online learning, physical distancing, work and business closures, social restrictions, etc. at the time of data collection), is concerning. It has been noted previously that university students use the internet and other technology (e.g., smartphones) as a medium to cope with challenges (e.g., the transition to university; Archibald & Clark, 2014; Ferguson et al, 2016), to build social relationships and capital (Jin, 2013; Kim & Kim, 2017), and for entertainment and information gathering (Bicen et al., 2015). This increased reliance on the internet is predicted to continue post-pandemic as postsecondary institutions embrace distance learning and expand their online curricula and courses (Goldman & Karam, 2020). While there are certainly benefits to online and blended these models for many students (e.g., increased access to education; Sari et al., 2021), excessive internet use can also lead to problematic internet (and smartphone) use and various negative outcomes, as discussed previously; e.g., Bradley et al., 2020; Demirci et al., 2015; Jackson et al., 2011). Thus, future research and education focused on the responsible use of the internet among university students could be one effective approach to mitigating such risks.

Taken together, the findings presented in this study could be used to inform university administrators, policymakers, and other stakeholders in creating evidence-based supports, resources, and programs for university students in which both preventative and protective measures related to internet use and risks could be developed and implemented. These findings, via various knowledge translation activities (including social media platforms), could also be tailored for and disseminated to university students themselves, to help them understand the potential implications of increased internet, smartphone, and social media use and to shed light on specific internet-related risks. Lastly, these findings could be foundational in the design of a needs assessment conducted to identify what strategies

and resources might be most effective in terms of educating and promoting behaviour change among university students regarding the safe use of the internet and social media.

# 4.2 Strength and Limitations

This study has a number of strengths that are worthy of mention. First, it was timely in that it captured university students' online experiences during the very early stages of COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada—a time that was particularly challenging and unique, both generally and in the context of the pandemic itself. The online survey was administered approximately two weeks after COVID-19 had been declared a global pandemic (WHO, 2020b), which allowed for a very early 'snapshot' of university students' internet use, risks, and satisfaction with life. Given this unprecedented moment in time for many students (i.e., the rapid and sudden shift to full online learning, the complete disruption to work and social activities, etc.), it will be important and interesting to contrast and compare the current findings with data collected at various other stages throughout the pandemic. Another strength of this study is the large number of university students who completed the survey, which provided sufficient strength for statistical analyses and some degree of generalizability among the Ontario university student population. With regards to generalizability, participant demographics (i.e., age and gender) were similar to those of the general Ontario university student population (current study sample: 78.8% female;  $M_{age} = 22.4$ , SD = 5.1; Ontario student population aged 20-24: 60.5% female; Statistics Canada, 2021e). Moreover, most survey items were adapted from Statistics Canada's (2018) Canadian Internet Use Survey (CIUS), which allowed for important and timely comparisons of the current data to a national sample of individuals in similar age groups.

Several important study limitations should also be noted. The first is that due to the cross-sectional design of the study and categorical nature of many study variables, there were limitations to the statistical analyses conducted, and of course, cause-and-effect inferences could not be made. As noted above, ongoing research in this area (i.e., i*Belong2*), which uses a longitudinal study design, will provide additional insight into such cause-and-effect relationships and allow for the observation of changes over time. A

second limitation is that all data collected were self-reported. The use of self-reported data, a common limitation in survey-based studies (Althubaiti, 2016), are potentially problematic because of participant biases (e.g., social desirability bias and recall bias; Bergen & Labonte, 2020) and difficulties associated with accurately recalling past events. Third, while many of the internet use, smartphone use, and smartphone habit items were adapted from Statistics Canada's CIUS, they are not validated measures. Finally, while demographic information and time spent online were assessed, as noted above, *type* of internet use and *reasons* for internet use were not accounted for in this study.

# 4.3 Conclusion

The findings presented in this study shed light on the internet use, smartphone use, and internet-related incidents and risks reported by university students in Ontario during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. Further, the potential relationships among important demographic factors, the study variables noted above, and satisfaction with life were also examined. Generally speaking, results support the conclusion that internet use among university students increased significantly from pre-pandemic to the early stages of the pandemic. Such increases in use were not limited to the internet; a large number of students also reported high smartphone use, operationalized via frequent phone-checking and the assessment of habits such as checking one's phone before bed and immediately upon waking. High use of the internet and smartphones was also associated with certain negative effects associated with their use, including lost sleep, decreased physical activity, feelings of depression and anxiety, and many other internet- and social media-related risks. In addition, and in relation to student wellbeing, those who reported using their smartphones frequently and those who experienced negative emotional social media-risks scored significantly lower on the satisfaction with life scale.

Overall, this study represents an important contribution to the literature related to the online experiences of university students during the COVID-19 pandemic in Ontario, Canada. The evidence presented herein will be beneficial for researchers with interests in technology use, the pandemic-related experiences of university students, and the promotion of health and wellbeing of students throughout (and beyond) the pandemic. Finally, the study findings could be of use to students, educators, administrators, and

policymakers, and could also serve as a foundation for the development of programs, policies, and supports designed to increase awareness of and mitigate the internet-related risks experienced by university students.

# References

- Abdel-Salam, D. M., Alrowaili, H. I., Albedaiwi, H. K., Alessa, A. I., & Alfayyadh, H. A. (2019). Prevalence of internet addiction and its associated factors among female students at Jouf University, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of the Egyptian Public Health Association*, 94(1), 1-8.
- Akoglu, H. (2018). User's guide to correlation coefficients. *Turkish Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 18(3), 91-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tjem.2018.08.001.
- Aichner, T., Grünfelder, M., Maurer, O., & Jegeni, D. (2021). Twenty-five years of social media: a review of social media applications and definitions from 1994 to 2019. 

  Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 24(4), 215-222. 

  https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2020.0134.
- Alrajeh, SM., Hassan, HM., Al-Ahmed, AS., & Hassan, DA. (2021). An investigation of the relationship between cyberbullying, cybervictimization and depression symptoms: A cross sectional study among university students in Qatar. *Plos One*, *16*(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0260263.
- Alrawashda, M. N. (2020). The risk of bullying as a result of COVID-19 among university students. *Opción: Revista de Ciencias Humanas y Sociales*, (91), 1597-1625.
- Alsawalqa, RA. (2021). Cyberbullying, social stigma, and self-esteem: the impact of COVID-19 on students from East and Southeast Asia at the University of Jordan. *Heliyon*, 7(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e06711.

- Alsayed, S., Bano, N., & Alnajjar, H. (2020). Evaluating practice of smartphone use among university students in undergraduate nursing education. *Health Professions Education*, 6(2), 238-246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hpe.2019.06.004.
- Anand, N., Jain, P. A., Prabhu, S., Thomas, C., Bhat, A., Prathyusha, P. V., ... & Cherian, A. V. (2018). Internet use patterns, internet addiction, and psychological distress among engineering university students: A study from India. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 40(5), 458-467.
- Anderson, E. L., Steen, E., & Stavropoulos, V. (2017). Internet use and problematic internet use: A systematic review of longitudinal research trends in adolescence and emergent adulthood. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 22(4), 430–454.
- Andone, I., Błaszkiewicz, K., Eibes, M., Trendafilov, B., Montag, C., & Markowetz, A. (2016). How age and gender affect smartphone usage. *In Proceedings of the 2016*ACM international joint conference on pervasive and ubiquitous computing:

  adjunct (pp. 9-12). http://dx.doi.org/10.1145/2968219.2971451.
- Archibald, M. M., & Clark, A. M. (2014). Twitter and nursing research: how diffusion of innovation theory can help uptake. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72(11), 2654 2661. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.13067.
- Balhara, Y. P. S., Doric, A., Stevanovic, D., Knez, R., Singh, S., Chowdhury, M. R. R.,
  Kafali, H. Y., Sharma, P., Vally, Z., Vu, T.V., Arya, S., Mahendru, A., Ransing,
  R., Erzin, G., & Le, H. L. T. C. H. (2019). Correlates of problematic internet use
  among college and university students in eight countries: An international cross
  sectional study. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, 45, 113-120.

- Balhara, Y. P. S., Mahapatra, A., Sharma, P., & Bhargava, R. (2018). Problematic internet use among students in South-East Asia: Current state of evidence. *Indian Journal of Public Health*, 62(3), 197.
- Baloğlu, M., Şahin, R., & Arpaci, I. (2020). A review of recent research in problematic internet use: gender and cultural differences. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, *36*, 124-129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2020.05.008.
- Barkley JE, & Lepp A. (2016). Cellular telephone use during freeliving walking significantly reduces average walking speed. *BMC Research Notes*, 9:195. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-016- 2001-y.
- Barlett, CP., Simmers, MM., Roth, B., & Gentile, D. (2020). Comparing cyberbullying prevalence and process before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, *116*(4), 408-418. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2021.1918619.
- Bergen, N., & Labonté, R. (2020). "Everything is perfect, and we have no problems": detecting and limiting social desirability bias in qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 30(5), 783-792. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732319889354.
- Bilodeau, H., Kehler, A., & Minnema. N. (2021). Internet use and COVID-19: How the pandemic increased the amount of time Canadians spend online. *Statistics Canada*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28
  0001/2021001/article/00027-eng.htm.
- Brown, L., & Kuss, D. J. (2020). Fear of missing out, mental wellbeing, and social connectedness: A seven-day social media abstinence trial. *International Journal*

- of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(12), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17124566.
- Browning MHEM, Larson LR, Sharaievska I, Rigolon A, McAnirlin O, Mullenbach L, Cloutier, S., Vu, M., Thomsen, J., Reigner, N., Metcalf, E. C., D' Antonio, A., Helbich, M., Bratman, G. N., & Alvarez, H. O. (2021). Psychological impacts from COVID-19 among university students: Risk factors across seven states in the United States. *PLoS ONE*, *16*(1), e0245327. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0245327.
- Busch, P. A., & McCarthy, S. (2021). Antecedents and consequences of problematic smartphone use: A systematic literature review of an emerging research area. 

  \*Computers in Human Behavior, 114, 106414.\*\*

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2020.106414.
- Castellacci, F., & Tveito, V. (2018). Internet use and well-being: A survey and a theoretical framework. *Research Policy*, 47(1), 308–325. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2017.11.007.
- Cénat, J. M., Blais, M., Lavoie, F., Caron, P.-O., & Hébert, M. (2018). Cyberbullying victimization and substance use among Quebec high schools students: The mediating role of psychological distress. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 89, 207–212. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.08.014.
- Charmaraman, L., Lynch, A. D., Richer, A. M., & Zhai, E. (2022). Examining Early Adolescent Positive and Negative Social Technology Behaviors and Well-Being During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Technology, Mind, and Behaviour, 3*(1). https://doi.org/10.1037/tmb0000062.
- Cyr, A., Mondal, P., & Hansen, G. (2021). An inconsistent Canadian provincial and

- territorial response during the early COVID-19 pandemic. *Frontiers in Public Health*, *9*: 708903. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021.708903.
- De, R., Pandey, N., & Pal, A. (2020). Impact of digital surge during Covid-19 pandemic:

  A viewpoint on research and practice. *Elsevier Public Health Emergency*Collection, 55: 102171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102171.
- David, ME., & Robers, JA. (2021). Smartphone use during the COVID-19 pandemic:

  Social versus physical distancing. *International Journal of Environmental*Research and Public Health, 18, 1034. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18031034.
- Didden, R., Scholte, R. H., Korzilius, H., de Moor, J. M., Vermeulen, A., O'Reilly, M., Lang, R., & Lancioni, G. E. (2009). Cyberbullying among students with intellectual and developmental disability in special education settings. *Developmental Neurorehabilitation*, 12(3), 146–151. https://doi.org/10.1080/17518420902971356.
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. Psychological Bulletin, 95, 542–575.
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., & Griffin, S. (1985). The Satisfaction with Life Scale. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 49, 71-75.
- Egcas, R. A., Oducado, R. M. F., Visperas, J., Cleofas, J. S. R., & Lausa, S. M. (2021).

  After over a year of pandemic: Mental well-being and life satisfaction of Filipino college sudents. *Pertanika Journal of Social Sciences & Humanities*, 29(4).
- Elhai, J. D., McKay, D., Yang, H., Minaya, C., Montag, C., & Asmundson, G. J. (2020). Health anxiety related to problematic smartphone use and gaming disorder severity during COVID-19: Fear of missing out as a mediator. *Human Behavior and Emerging Technologies*, 3(1), 137-146.

- Elhai, J. D., Sapci, O., Yang, H., Amialchuk, A., Rozgonjuk, D., & Montag, C. (2021).

  Objectively-measured and self-reported smartphone use in relation to surface learning, procrastination, academic productivity, and psychopathology symptoms in college students. *Human Behavior and Emerging Technologies*.
- Ellison, N. B., Steinfield, C., & Lampe, C. (2007). The benefits of Facebook "friends:" Social capital and college students' use of online social network sites. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, *12*(4), 1143–1168. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1083-6101.2007.00367.x.
- Englander, E., Donnerstein, E., Kowalski, R., Lin, C. A., & Parti, K. (2017). Defining cyberbullying. *Pediatrics*, *140* (November), S148–S151. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2016-1758U.
- Faisal, R. A., Jobe, M. C., Ahmed, O., & Sharker, T. (2021). Mental health status, anxiety, and depression levels of Bangladeshi university students during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, 1-16.
- Festl, R., Scharkow, M., & Quandt, T. (2013). Peer influence, internet use and cyberbullying: A comparison of different context effects among German adolescents. *Journal of Children and Media*, 7(4), 446–462. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482798.2013.781514.
- Fitzgerald, K., Yue, Z., Wong, J.C.S., & Green, M. C. (2021). Entertainment and social media use during social distancing: Examining trait differences in transportability and need for social assurance. *Psychology of Popular Media*. https://doi.org/10.1037/ppm0000365.

- Fullchange, A., & Furlong, M. J. (2016). An exploration of effects of bullying victimization from a complete mental health perspective. *SAGE Open, 6*, 1-12. http://doi.org/10.1177/2158244015623593.
- Government of Canada. (2021a). *Coronavirus disease (COVID-19): Prevention and risks*. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/2019-novel coronavirus-infection/prevention-risks.html.
- Government of Canada. (2021b). *Taking care of your mental and physical health during*the COVID-19 pandemic. https://www.canada.ca/en/public
  health/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/mental
  health.html#\_Tips\_for\_taking.
- Government of Canada. (2020a). *Physical distancing: How to slow the spread of COVID*19. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/diseases
  conditions/social-distancing.html.
- Government of Canada. (2020b). Council of Chief Medical Officers of Health

  Communication: Use of Non-Medical Masks (or Facial Coverings) by the Public.

  https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/news/2020/04/ccmoh-communication

  use-of-non-medical-masks-or-facial-coverings-by-the-public.html.
- Government of Ontario. (2020a). *Ontario enacts declaration of emergency to protect*the public. https://news.ontario.ca/en/release/56356/ontario-enacts-declarationof-emergency-to-protect-the-public.
- Government of Ontario. (2020b). *Ontario prohibits gatherings of more than five people with strict exceptions*. https://news.ontario.ca/en/release/56507/ontario-prohibits gatherings-of-more-than-five-people-with-strict-exceptions.

- Gutiérrez, J. D. S., De Fonseca, F. R., & Rubio, G. (2016). Cell-phone addiction: A review. *Frontiers in psychiatry*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2016.00175.
- Haddad, J.M., Macenski, C., Mosier-Mills, A., Hibara, A., Kester, K., Schneider, M.,
  Conrad, R.C., & Liu, C.H. (2021). The impact of social media on college mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic: A multinational review of existing literature. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 23(70). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-021-01288-y.
- Haft, S. L., & Zhou, Q. (2021). An outbreak of xenophobia: Perceived discrimination and anxiety in Chinese American college students before and during COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Psychology*, 56(4), 522-531. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12740.
- Hapsari, S. (2020). The use of social media as an effective learning medium during the Covid-19 pandemic. *Journal PAJAR (Pendidikan Dan Pengajaran)*, 4(6), 1162 1167.
- Hultell, D. & Gustavsson, P. J. (2008). A psychometric evaluation of the Satisfaction with Life Scale in a Swedish nationwide sample of university students.
  Personality and Individual Differences, 44(5), 1070-1079.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2007.10.030.
- Huckins, JF., DaSilva, A., Wang, W., Hedlund, E., Rogers, C., Nepal, SK., Wu, J.,
  Obuchi, M., Murphy, EI., Meyer, ML., Wanger, DD., Holtzheimer, PE., &
  Campbell, AT. (2020). Mental health and behavior of college students during the
  early phases of the COVID-19 pandemic: Longitudinal smartphone and

- ecological momentary assessment study. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(6). https://doi.org/10.2196/20185.
- Jackson, LA., Eye, A., Witt, EA., Zhao, Y., & Fitzgeral, HE. (2011). A longitudinal study of the effects of Internet use and videogame playing on academic performance and the roles of gender, race and income in these relationships. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(1), 228-239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.08.001.
- Jones, L. M., Mitchell, K. J., & Finkelhor, D. (2013). Online harassment in context:

  Trends from three Youth Internet Safety Surveys (2000, 2005,
  2010). *Psychology of Violence*, *3*(1), 53-69.

  http://dx.doi.org.proxy1.lib.uwo.ca/10.1037/a0030309.
- Juvonen, J., & Gross, E. F. (2008). Extending the school grounds? Bullying experiences in cyberspace. *Journal of School Health*, 78(9), 496–505.
  https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1746-1561.2008.00335.x.
- Kahneman, D., & Deaton, A. (2010). High income improves evaluation of life but not emotional well-being. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(38), 16489-16493.
- Kalichman, SC., Weinhardt, L., Benotsch, E., DiFonzo, K., Luke, W., & Austin, J. (2002). Internet access and internet use for health information among people living with HIV–AIDS. *Patient Education and Counceling*, 46(2), 109-116. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0738-3991(01)00134-3.
- Karmakar, S., & Das, S. (2020). Evaluating the Impact of COVID-19 on Cyberbullying through Bayesian Trend Analysis. http://arxiv.org/abs/2009.02126.
- Karamollahi, M., Williamson, C., & Arlitt, M. (2022, March). Zoomiversity: a case study

- of pandemic effects on post-secondary teaching and learning. *International Conference on Passive and Active Network Measurement* (pp. 573-599). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-98785-5\_26.
- Khan, G. F., Swar, B., & Lee, S. K. (2014). Social media risks and benefits: A public sector perspective. *Social Science Computer Review*, 32(5), 606–627. https://doi.org/10.1177/0894439314524701.
- Kil, N., Kim, J., McDaniel, J. T., Kim, J., Kensinger, K. (2021). Examining associations between smartphone use, smartphone addiction, and mental health outcomes: A cross-sectional study of college students. *Health Promotion Perspective*, *11*(1), 36-44. https://doi.org/10.34172/hpp.2021.06.
- Kim, B., & Kim, Y. (2017). College students' social media use and communication network heterogeneity: Implications for social capital and subjective well-being. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 73, 620-628. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.03.033.
- Király, O., Potenza, M. N., Stein, D. J., King, D. L., Hodgins, D. C., Saunders, J. B.,
  Griffiths, M. D., Gjoneska, B., Billieux, J., Brand, M., Abbott, M. W., Chamberlain,
  S. R., Corazza, O., Burkauskas, J., Sales, C. M. D., Montag, C., Lochner, C.,
  Grünblatt, E., Wegmann, E., ... Demetrovics, Z. (2020). Preventing problematic
  internet use during the COVID-19 pandemic: Consensus guidance. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 100, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.comppsych.2020.152180.
- Kwok, C., Leung, PY., Poon, KY., & Fung, XCC. The effects of internet gaming and social media use on physical activity, sleep, quality of life, and academic performance among university students in Hong Kong: A preliminary study. *Asian*

- Journal of Social Health and Behavior, 4(1), 36-44. https://doi.org/ 10.4103/shb.shb\_81\_20.
- Lampe, C., Wohn, D. Y., Vitak, J., Ellison, N. B., & Wash, R. (2011). Student use of
   Facebook for organizing collaborative classroom activities. *International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning*, 6(3), 329–347.
   https://doi.org/10.1007/s11412-011-9115-y.
- Larnyo, E., Dai, B., Nutakor, JA., Ampon-Wireko, S., Appiah, R., Larnyo, A., Akey-Torku, B., & Nkrumah, ENK. (2021). Assessing the impact of social media use on everyday emotion in health crises: A study of internation students in China during COVID-19. *Healthcare*, *9*(8), 1011. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare9081011.
- Lemenager, T., Neissner, M., Koopmann, A., Reinhard, I., Georgiadou, E., Müller, A., ... & Hillemacher, T. (2021). COVID-19 lockdown restrictions and online media consumption in Germany. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(1), 14. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18010014.
- Lepp, A., Barkley, J. E., & Karpinski, A. C. (2014). The relationship between cell phone use, academic performance, anxiety, and satisfaction with life in college students.

  \*Computers in Human Behavior, 31(2014), 343-350.\*

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.10.049.
- Leung, A. N. M., Wong, N., & Fraver, J. M. (2018). Cyberbullying in Hong Kong

  Chinese students: Life satisfaction, and the moderating role of friendship qualities
  on cyberbullying victimization and perpetration. *Personality and Individual*Differences. 133(15), 7-12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2017.07.016.

- Li, Y., Zhao, J., Ma, Z., McReynolds, L. S., Lin, D., Chen, Z., ... & Liu, X. (2021).

  Mental health among college students during the COVID-19 pandemic in China:

  A 2-wave longitudinal survey. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 281, 597-604.
- Lindsay, M., Booth, J. M., Messing, J. T., Thaller, J. (2016). Experience of online harassment among emerging adults: Emotional reactions and the mediating role of fear. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *3*(19), 3174-3195. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260515584344.
- Lindsay, M., & Krysik, J. (2012). Online harassment among college students.

  \*Information, Communication & Society, 15(5), 703-719.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X.2012.674959.
- Mahase, E. (2020). Covid-19: WHO declares pandemic because of alarming levels of spread, severity, and inaction. *British Medical Journal*, *368*, m1036. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1036.
- Marciano, L., Ostroumova, M., Schulz, PJ, Camerini, A. (2022). Digital media use and adolescents' mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Frontier in Public Health*, *9*, 793868. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021.793868.
- McNeish, D. (2015). Missing data methods for arbitrary missingness with small samples.

  \*\*Journal of Applied Statistics, 44(1), 24-39.\*\*

  https://doi.org/10.1080/02664763.2016.1158246.

- Meter, D. J., Budziszewski, R., Phillips, A., & Beckert, T. E. (2021). A qualitative exploration of college students' perceptions of cyberbullying. *TechTrends*, 65(4), 464-472. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-021-00605-9.
- Milasauskiene, E., Burkauskas, J., Podlipskyte, A., Király, O., Demetrovics, Z., Ambrasas, L., & Steibliene, V. (2021). Compulsive internet use scale: psychometric properties and associations with sleeping patterns, mental health, and well-being in Lithuanian medical students during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 685137. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.685137.
- Mkhize, S. & Gopal, N. (2021). Cyberbullying perpetration: Children and youth at risk of victimization during Covid-19 lockdown. *International Journal of Criminology* and Sociology, 10, 525-537.
- Mota, D. C. B., Silva, Y. V. D., Costa, T. A. F., Aguiar, M. H. D. C., Marques, M. E. D. M., & Monaquezi, R. M. (2021). Mental health and internet use by university students: coping strategies in the context of COVID-19. *Ciência & Saúde Coletiva*, 26, 2159-2170. https://doi.org/10.1590/1413-81232021266.44142020.
- Navarro, R., Ruiz-Oliva, R., Larrañaga, E., & Yubero, S. (2015). The impact of cyberbullying and social bullying on optimism, global and school-related happiness and life satisfaction among 10-12-year-old schoolchildren. *Applied Research in Quality of Life*, 10, 15-36. http://doi.org/10.1007/s11482-013-9292-0.
- Nie, P., Ma, W., & Sousa-Poza, A. (2021). The relationship between smartphone use and subjective well-being in rural China. *Electronic Commerce Research*, 21(4), 983-1009.

- Oka, T., Hamamura, T., Miyake, Y., Kobayashi, N., Honjo, M., Kawato, M., Kubo, T., & Chiba, T. (2021). Prevalence and risk factors of internet gaming disorder and problematic internet use before and during the COVID-19 pandemic: A large online survey of Japanese adults. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 142, 218-225.
- Ontario Universities Council. (2020). Ontario's universities: Committed to supporting students, communities and the province during COVID-19.

  https://ontariosuniversities.ca/committed-to-supporting-students-communities-province-during-covid19.
- Paez, D., Delfino, G., Vargas-Salfate, S., Liu, J. H., Gil De Zúñiga, H., Khan, S., & Garaigordobil, M. (2020). A longitudinal study of the effects of internet use on subjective well-being. *Media Psychology*, 23(5), 676–710. https://doi.org/10.1080/15213269.2019.1624177.
- Pearson, A. D., Young, C. M., Shank, F., & Neighbors, C. (2021). Flow mediates the relationship between problematic smartphone use and satisfaction with life among college students. *Journal of American College Health*, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2021.1910274.
- Peltzer, K., & Pengpid, S. (2015). Nocturnal sleep problems among university students from 26 countries. *Sleep and Breathing*, *19*(2), 499–508. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11325-014-1036-3.
- Primack, B. A., Shensa, A., Sidani, J. E., Whaite, E. O., Lin, L. Y., Rosen, D., Colditz, J. B., Radovic, A., & Miller, E. (2017). Social media use and perceived social isolation among young adults in the U.S. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 53(1), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2017.01.010.

- Rejeb, S. B., Kouki, N., Dhaoui, A., Jlidi, N., & Bellil, K. (2021). A remarkable concept of learning in times of educational confinement social media and pathologist. *La Tunisie Medicale*, 99(4), 404-409.
- Reyns, B., Henson, B., & Fisher, B. S. (2011). Being pursued online: Applying cyberlifestyle-routine activities theory to cyberstalking victimization. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, *38*(11), 1149-1169. https://doi.org/10/1177/0093854811421448.
- Reyns, B., Henson, B., & Fisher, B. S. (2012). Stalking in the twilight zone: Extent of cyberstalking victimization and offending among college students. *Deviant Behavior*, *33*(1), 1-25. https://doi.org/10.1080/01639625.2010.538364.
- Roberts JA, Yaya LHP, & Manolis C. (2013). The invisible addiction: Cell phone activities and addiction among male and female college students. *Journal of Behavioral Addiction*, *3*, 254-265. https://doi.org/10.1556/JBA.3.2014.015 14.
- Rogowska, A.M., Ochnik, D., Kuśnierz, C., Jakubiak, M., Schutz, A., Held, M. J.,
  Arzensek, A., Benativ, J., Berger, R., Korchagina, E. V., Pavlova, I., Blazkova, I.,
  Konecna, Z., Aslan, I., Cinar, O., & Cuero-Acosta, Y. A. (2021a). Satisfaction with
  life among university students from nine countries: Cross-national study during the
  first wave of COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC Public Health*, 21, 2262.
  https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-12288-1.
- Rogowska, A. M., Kusnierz, C., & Ochnik, D. (2021b). Changes in stress, coping styles, and life satisfaction between the first and second waves of the COVID-19 pandemic:

  A longitudinal cross-lagged study in a sample of university students. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 10, 4025. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm10174025.

- Salazar, L. R. (2021). Cyberbullying victimization as a predictor of cyberbullying perpetration, body image dissatisfaction, healthy eating and dieting behaviors, and life satisfaction. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *36*(1–2), 354–380. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260517725737.
- Salehan M, Negahban A. (2013). Social networking on smartphones: when mobile phones become addictive. *Computer Human Behavior*, 29(6), 2632-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.07.003. 13.
- Sam, M. M. Y., Siau, C. S., Fitriana, M., Amini, M., Rabbani, M., Prawiromaruto, I. G., & Yahya, A. N. (2021). Internet use and addiction symptoms among young adults during the COVID-19 movement control order: Associations with anxiety and depression. *Kasetsart Journal of Social Sciences*. https://doi.org/10.34044/j.kjss.2022.43.1.22.
- Samaha, M. & Hawai, N. S. (2016). Relationship among smartphone addiction, stress, academic performance, and satisfaction with life. *Computer in Human Behavior*, 75, 321-325. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.12.045.
- Sari, W. P., Pramesti, D., & Kusuma, A. I. (2020). Student's perception of online learning in pandemic. *Proceeding Umsurabaya*. http://doi.org/103.114.35.30/index.php/Pro/article/view/5977.
- Schimmele, C., Fonberg, J., & Schellenberg, G. (2021). Canadian's assessment of social media in their lives. *Statistics Canada*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/36 28-0001/2021003/article/00004-eng.htm.

- Seabrooke, E. M., Kern, M. L., & Rickard, N. S. (2016). Social networking sites, depression, and anxiety: A systematic review. *JMIR Mental Health*, *3*(4), e50. https://doi.org/10.2196/mental.5842.
- Shaikh, F. B., Rehman, M., & Amin, A. (2020). Cyberbullying: A systematic literature review to identify the factors impelling university students towards cyberbullying. *IEEE Access*, 8, 148031-148051. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.3015669.
- Shepherd, J. (2004). What is the digital era? *Social and Economic Tranformation in the Digital Era*. 18. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-59140-158-2.ch001.
- Shi, L., Zhang, D., Martin, E., Chen, Z., Li, H., Han, X., Wen, M., Chen, L., Li, Y., Li, J.,
- Chen, B., Ramos, AK., King, KM., Michaud, T., & Su, D. (2022). Racial discrimination, mental health and behavioral health during the COVID-19 pandemic: a national survey in the United States. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-022-07540-2.
- Smith, R. G., & Gross, A. M. (2006). Bullying: Prevalence and the effect of age and gender. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy*, 28(4), 13–37. https://doi.org/10.1300/J019v28n04\_02.
- Smock, A. D., Ellison, N. B., Lampe, C., & Wohn, D. Y. (2011). Facebook as a toolkit: A uses and gratification approach to unbundling feature use. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(6), 2322-2329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.01.042.
- Spada, M. M. (2014). An overview of problematic Internet use. *Addictive Behaviors*, 39(1), 3–6. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2013.09.007.

- Statistics Canada. (2021a). Table 22-10-0082-01 Archived Internet use and intensity of use per week by gender, age group and highest certificate, diploma or degree completed, inactive. https://doi.org/10.25318/2210008201-eng.
- Statistics Canada. (2021b). Table 22-10-0082-01 Intensity of use of Internet, video streaming services and video gaming services by gender, age group and highest certificate, diploma or degree completed.

  https://doi.org/10.25318/221001360185-eng.
- Statistics Canada. (2021c). *Table 22-10-0143-01 Smartphone personal use and selected smartphone habits by gender and age group.*https://doi.org/10.25318/2210014301-eng.
- Statistics Canada. (2021d). Table 22-10-0142-01 Selected social outcomes of using the Internet and social networking websites or apps by gender and age group. https://doi.org/10.25318/2210014201-eng.
- Statistics Canada. (2021d). *Table 37-10-0135-02 Proportions of male and female postsecondary graduates, by field of study and international standard classification of education*. https://doi.org/10.25318/3710013501-eng.
- Statistics Canada. (2020). Canadians spend more money and time online during pandemic and over two fifths report a cyber incident. The Daily. Statistics Canada catalogue no. 11-001-X https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/201014/dq201014a-eng.htm.
- Statistics Canada. (2019). *Canadian internet use survey*. The Daily. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/191029/dq191029a-eng.htm

- Statistics Canada. (2020). Canadian internet use survey [Measurement instrument]. https://www23.statcan.gc.ca/imdb/p2SV.pl?Function=getSurvey&SDDS=4432.
- Steers, M. L. N., Wickham, R. E., & Acitelli, L. K. (2014). Seeing everyone else's highlight reels: How Facebook usage is linked to depressive symptoms. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, *33*(8), 701–731. https://doi.org/10.1521/jscp.2014.33.8.701.
- Sundarasen, S., Chinna, K., Kamaludin, K., Nurunnabi, M., Baloch, G. M., Khoshaim, H.
  B., Hossain, S. F. A., & Sukayt, A. (2020). Psychological impact of COVID-19 and lockdown among university students in Malaysia: Implications and policy recommendations. *Intenational Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17, 6206. http://doi:10.3390/ijerph17176206.
- Tabari, P., Amini, M., Moghadami, M., & Moosavi, M. (2020). International public health response to COVID-19 outbreak: A rapid review. *Iranian Journal of Medical Sciences*, 45(3), 157-169. https://doi.org/10.30476/ijms.2020.85810.1537.
- Thakur, P., Sharma, M., Anand, N., Mondal, I., Singh, P., Ajith, S., Kande, J., & Venkateshan, S. (2020). Internet use: A boon or a bane during COVID-19. *Journal of Mental Health and Human Behaviour*, 25(1), 57.
  https://doi.org/10.4103/jmhhb.jmhhb\_42\_20.
- Thomas, L., Orme, E., Kerrigan, F. (2020). Student loneliness: The role of social media through life transitions. *Computers & Education*, *146*, 103754. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2019.103754.
- Tokunaga, R. S. (2010). Following you home from school: A critical review and synthesis of research on cyberbullying victimization. *Computers in Human*

- Behavior, 26(3), 277–287. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2009.11.014.
- Tsetsi, E. & Rains, SA. (2017). Smartphone internet access and use: Extending the digital divide usage gap. *Moblie Media & Communication*, *5*(3). https://doi.org/10.1177/2050157917708329.
- Twyman, K., Saylor, C., Taylor, L. A., & Comeaux, C. (2010). Comparing children and adolescents engaged in cyberbullying to matched peers. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking*, *13*(2), pp. 195–199). *Mary Ann Liebert, Inc*. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2009.0137.
- Walker, C. M., Sockman, B. R., & Koehn, S. (2011). An exploratory study of cyberbullying with undergraduate university students. *TechTrends*, 55(2), 31–38. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-011-0481-0.
- Wang, Y., Liu, B., Zhang, Lei, & Zhang, P. (2022). Anxiety, depression, and stress are associated with internet gaming disorder during COVID-10: Fear of missing out as a mediator. *Frontier in Psychiatry*, *13*, 827519. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2022.827519.
- Watts, L. K., Wagner, J., Velasquez, B., & Behrens, P. I. (2017). Cyberbullying in higher education: A literature review. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 69, 268-274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.12.038.
- World Economic Forum. (2020). 10 technology trends to watch in the COVID-19 pandemic. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/04/10-technology-trends-coronavirus-covid19-pandemic-robotics-telehealth/.
- World Health Organization. (2020a). *Archived: WHO timeline COVID-19*. https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/27-04-2020-who-timeline---covid-19.

- World Health Organization. (2020b). *Pneumonia of unknown cause China*. https://www.who.int/csr/don/05-january-2020-pneumonia-of-unkown-cause china/en/.
- World Health Organization. (2020c). Considerations for quarantine of contacts of COVID-19 cases. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/considerations-for quarantine-of-individuals-in-the-context-of-containment-for-coronavirus-disease (covid-19).
- World Health Organization. (2020d, March 20). *COVID-19* [Speech audio recording]. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/docs/default source/coronaviruse/transcripts/who-audio-emergencies-coronavirus-press conference-full-20mar2020.pdf?sfvrsn=1eafbff\_0.
- Xie, L., Pinto, J., & Zhong, B. (2022). Building community resilience on social media to help recover from the COVID-19 pandemic. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *134*, 107294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2022.107294.
- Yang, Z., Asbury, K., & Griffiths, M. D. (2019). An exploration of problematic smartphone use among Chinese university students: Associations with academic anxiety, academic procrasination, self-relagulation and subjective wellbeing.
  Internation Journal of Mental Health and Addiction 17, 569-614.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-018-9961-1.
- Yang, F. (2021). Coping strategies, cyberbullying behaviors, and depression among

  Chinese netizens during the COVID-19 pandemic: A web-based nationwide survey. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 281, 138-144.

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.12.023.

- Ybarra, M. L., Mitchell, K. J., Wolak, J., & Finkelhor, D. (2006). Examining
  Characteristics and Associated Distress Related to Internet Harassment: Findings
  From the Second Youth Internet Safety Survey. *Pediatrics*, 118(4), e1169 LP-e1177.
  https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2006-0815.
- Zimmermann, M., Bledsoe, C., & Papa, A. (2020). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on college student mental health: A longitudinal examination of risk and protective factors. *PsyArXiv Preprints*. https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/2y7hu.

# Appendices

# Appendix A: Example of Social Media Post



# **Appendix B: Ethics Approval**



Date: 25 March 2020 To: Dr. Shauna Burke Project ID: 114497

 $\textbf{Study Title:} \ \textbf{Belong:} \ \textbf{Exploring the influence of social media on first-year university students' perceptions of social connectedness, well being, and transition to the transition of the students of the student$ 

miversity

Short Title: iBelong: Exploring the influence of social media on first-year university students

Application Type: NMREB Initial Application

Review Type: Delegated

Full Board Reporting Date: May 1 2020
Date Approval Issued: 25/Mar/2020
REB Approval Expiry Date: 25/Mar/2021

#### Dear Dr. Shauna Burke

The Western University Non-Medical Research Ethics Board (NMREB) has reviewed and approved the WREM application form for the above mentioned study, as of the date noted above. NMREB approval for this study remains valid until the expiry date noted above, conditional to timely submission and acceptance of NMREB Continuing Ethics Review.

This research study is to be conducted by the investigator noted above. All other required institutional approvals must also be obtained prior to the conduct of the study.

#### Documents Approved:

Document Type	Document Date	Document Version
Recruitment Materials	21/Mar/2020	
Focus Group(s) Guide	02/Mar/2020	2
Written Consent/Assent	18/Mar/2020	
Implied Consent/Assent	22/Mar/2020	
Oral Script	22/Mar/2020	3
Recruitment Materials	22/Mar/2020	
Online Survey	23/Mar/2020	
Recruitment Materials	18/Mar/2020	
Other Data Collection Instruments	02/Mar/2020	2
Recruitment Materials	22/Mar/2020	
Online Survey	23/Mar/2020	2
Recruitment Materials	18/Mar/2020	
Implied Consent/Assent	18/Mar/2020	
	Recruitment Materials Focus Group(s) Guide Written Consent/Assent Implied Consent/Assent Oral Script Recruitment Materials Online Survey Recruitment Materials Other Data Collection Instruments Recruitment Materials Online Survey Recruitment Materials Instrument Materials Instrument Materials Implied	Recruitment   Materials   Focus Group(s)   02/Mar/2020   02/Mar/2020   Guide   Wrinen   18/Mar/2020   Consent/Assent   Implied   22/Mar/2020   Consent/Assent   22/Mar/2020   Consent/Assent   07al Script   22/Mar/2020   Recruitment   22/Mar/2020   Materials   01   Materials   01   02/Mar/2020   Materials   03/Mar/2020   Materials   03/Mar/2020   0

FINAL_Social_Distancing_NoticeofIncentive_18-03-20	Other Data Collection Instruments	18/Mar/2020
FINAL_Social_Distancing_Online_Classes_PPT_Recruitment_18_03_20	Recruitment Materials	18/Mar/2020
FINAL_Social_Distancing_SMRecruitment_18-03-20	Recruitment Materials	18/Mar/2020

#### Documents Acknowledged:

Document Name	Document Type	Document Date	Document Version
CLEAN_iBelong_ScreeningQuestions_02-03-20	Screening Form/Questionnaire	02/Mar/2020	
FINAL_Social_Distancing_ScreeningQuestions_18- 03-20	Screening Form/Questionnaire	18/Mar/2020	
MENTAL HEALTH RESOURCES_16-03-20	Other Materials	16/Mar/2020	1

No deviations from, or changes to the protocol should be initiated without prior written approval from the NMREB, except when necessary to eliminate immediate hazard(s) to study participants or when the change(s) involves only administrative or logistical aspects of the trial.

The Western University NMREB operates in compliance with the Tri-Council Policy Statement Ethical Conduct for Research Involving Humans (TCPS2), the Ontario Personal Health Information Protection Act (PHIPA, 2004), and the applicable laws and regulations of Ontario. Members of the NMREB who are named as Investigators in research studies do not participate in discussions related to, nor vote on such studies when they are presented to the REB. The NMREB is registered with the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services under the IRB registration number IRB 00000941.

Please do not hesitate to contact us if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Kelly Patterson, Research Ethics Officer on behalf of Dr. Randal Graham, NMREB Chair

Note: This correspondence includes an electronic signature (validation and approval via an online system that is compliant with all regulations).

# **Appendix C: Letter of Information and Consent**

# **Letter of Information for University Students in Ontario**

*iBelong:* Social Distancing, Social Connectedness, and Social Media Use Among University Students During COVID-19

Thank you for your interest in participating in the "*iBelong*" research study. Before you decide whether to participate, the investigators would like you to read some important information about the study. There are also mental health resources available to you on the next page. If you choose to participate, the "consent" button can be found at the end of this letter of information:

## **Invitation to Participate**

You are invited to participate in the *iBelong* research study; a study regarding university students' use of social media and their perceptions of social connectedness, social distancing, and health/wellbeing.

# **Purpose of the Letter**

The purpose of this letter is to provide you with information required for you to make an informed decision regarding participation in this research study.

# **Purpose of this Study**

The primary purpose of this study is to examine university students' perceptions of social distancing, social connectedness, social media use, and overall student health and well-being.

#### **Inclusion Criteria**

You are eligible to participate in this study if you are currently enrolled as a university student (undergraduate or graduate) in any program at a post-secondary institution in Ontario.

### **Exclusion Criteria**

Individuals who are not currently enrolled at an Ontario university are not eligible to participate in this study.

# **Study Procedures**

If you consent to participate in this study, you will be asked to complete an online survey between March and April 2020. It is anticipated that the survey will take approximately 30 minutes to complete. You will be asked to complete the survey before the survey link expires on April 30<sup>th</sup> 2020. You will be able to complete the survey on your own time at a location of your choice (where internet is available).

We would also like to request that if you know of other students or friends attending Western University or other Ontario universities, that you please notify them of the study. If they are interested, please share the survey with them or tell them to contact Ms. Nerida K. van der Linden at or Dr. Shauna Burke.

#### **Possible Benefits**

While there are no direct benefits to participation in this study, a reflection of your own social media use and the strategies used during social distancing may be beneficial. Findings from this study could also benefit society, as findings regarding students' perceptions of belonging and wellness, as well as their social media use, during social distancing and the COVID-19 pandemic might be particularly relevant and timely.

# Compensation

We aim to recruit as many participants as possible. If you participate in the survey and wish to leave your e-mail address, you will be entered in a draw to win one of three Apple AirPods. You may only win one draw. If you win a draw, you will be notified by e-mail and will be asked to provide your mailing address so that we can mail the prize to your home address (as you will be unable to pick this prize up in-person). E-mail and mailing addresses will be collected and stored separately from research data and only used to notify you of winning the prize; this information will be deleted after mailing winners their prize.

## **Voluntary Participation**

Participation in this study is voluntary. You may refuse to participate, refuse to answer any questions, or withdraw from the study at any time with no effect on your future or current academic or professional standing.

## Confidentiality

Your survey responses will be collected through a secure online survey platform called Qualtrics. Qualtrics uses encryption technology and restricted access authorizations to protect all data collected. In addition, Western's Qualtrics server is in Ireland, where privacy standards are maintained under the European Union safe harbour framework. The data will then be exported from Qualtrics and securely stored on a Western University server. All data collected will remain confidential and accessible only to the investigators of this study. While we will do our best to protect your information, there is no guarantee that we will be able to do so. We are collecting some sensitive information. For example, in order to calculate body mass index (BMI), full date of birth (i.e., day/month/year), height, and weight information is required. E-mail addresses are being requested as we require them to notify winners

of the incentive. If you have entered your e-mail address for the draw to win AirPods, we will also require your address, postal code, and full name (as we will be mailing all prizes). We are also collecting information such as ethnicity, year of study, sex, year of study, and university program, which may allow the research team members to link the data and identify you.

After a minimum of 7 years, all data (electronic and paper) will be destroyed. By participating in this research, you agree that the results may be used for scientific purposes, including publication in scientific journals. No individual information will be reported. Only group-level and aggregated data will be reported. You do not waive any legal rights by consenting to this study. The results of the study will be reported without identifying you personally, thus maintaining your confidentiality. Representatives of The University of Western Ontario Non-Medical Research Ethics Board may contact you or require access to your study-related records to monitor the conduct of the research.

#### **Contacts for Further Information**

If you require any further information regarding this research project or your participation in the study, you may contact Ms. Nerida K. van der Linden or Dr. Shauna Burke.

If you have any questions about your rights as a research participant or the conduct of this study, you may contact The Office of Human Research Ethics.

#### **Publication**

If the results of the study are published, your name will not be used. If you would like to receive a copy of any potential study results, please e-mail Ms. Nerida L. van der Linden or Dr. Shauna Burke.

## Consent

Prior to participating in this study, you will be asked to provide consent. If you do not provide consent, you will not be able to proceed to the survey.

Thank you for considering participation in this study.

Below are two buttons. If you do not consent and do not wish to participate in the study, please choose the appropriate option. You will not be penalized in any way if you choose not to participate.

By clicking "I consent and begin the study", you acknowledge that you understand the terms and conditions of participating in this study and are making an informed decision to participate. Furthermore, submitting the survey is also an indication of your consent to participate in the study. Thank you.

Please note that this survey will be best displayed on a laptop or desktop computer. Some features may be less compatible for use on a mobile device.

# **Appendix D: Mental Health Resources**

While we (the researchers) do not foresee any potential risks associated with filling out the following online survey, we acknowledge that answering some questions (for example, those related to anxiety, depression, and social relationships) might elicit difficult or negative thoughts and emotions in some individuals. Thus, we have included a list of mental health support services, available to students in Ontario and at Western University.

# Please keep this for your records.

First and foremost, **if you are in an emergency situation or in immediate danger, please call 911**, or go to nearest hospital/emergency department Ontario Mental Health Support Services:

Ontario university students seeking help regarding mental health concerns can use these Ontario mental health resources:

- General Mental Health Support:
  - Website: https://www.ontario.ca/page/find-mental-health-support
- Kids Help Phone (ages 5-20):

- Phone: 1 800 668 6868

• Good2Talk (ages 17 – 25):

- Phone: 1 866 925 5454

• ConnexOntario:

- Phone: 1 866 531 2600

- Social Media: ConnexOntario app

## Western University and City of London Resources:

Information regarding health- and wellness-related services available to Western University students may be found outline at: http://www.health.uwo.ca/.

Western University students seeking help regarding mental health concerns are advised to speak to someone they feel comfortable confiding in. Campus mental health resources may be found online at: <a href="http://www.health.uwo.ca/mental\_health/resources.html">http://www.health.uwo.ca/mental\_health/resources.html</a>.

City of London mental health resources:

• ReachOUT – Mobile and Chat Services:

- Phone: 519 433 2023

- Website: ReachOut247.ca

- The Mental Health & Addiction Crisis Centre:
  - 648 Huron Street, London, ON

Walk in: Open 24/7 for crisis and supportPhone: 519 434 9191 (8:30am-4:30pm)

- Anova Woman's Community House:
  - 24 Hour Phone:

Abused Women's Helpline: 519 642 3000Crisis and Support line: 519 438 2272

# Appendix E: Full iBelong Survey

SECTION I: <u>Demographic Information</u>
What is your height?
In feet/inches:
What is your weight?
In pounds:
What is your date of birth? (DD/MM/YYYY)
What is your sex at birth? (Refers to sex assigned at birth.)
• Male
Female
What is your gender? (Refers to current gender which may be different from sex
assigned at birth and may be different from what is indicated on legal documents.)
• Male_
• Female
OR
• Other:
What term best describes your sexual orientation (National Centre for Health
Statistics [NCHAS], 2018)?
<ul> <li>Asexual</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Bisexual</li> </ul>
• Gay
• Lesbian
<ul> <li>Pansexual</li> </ul>
• Queer
<ul> <li>Questioning</li> </ul>
Same Gender Loving
Straight/Heterosexual
Another identity (please specify:)
Are you an Indigenous person, that is, First Nations, Métis or Inuk (Inuit)? (Note:
First Nations includes Status and Non-Status.)
<ul> <li>No, not an Indigenous person</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Yes, First Nations (Status or Non-Status)</li> </ul>
• Yes, Métis
• Yes, Inuk (Inuit)
Do you identify as:
• White
<ul> <li>South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan, etc.)</li> </ul>
• Chinese
• Black
• Filipino
<ul> <li>Latin American</li> </ul>
• Arab
• Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Laotian, Thai, etc.)
• West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Afghan, etc.)
• Korean

• Japanese
• Other – specify:
Education:
Are you enrolled as a full-time or part-time university student?
<ul> <li>Full-time student</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Part-time student</li> </ul>
Are you an undergraduate or graduate student?
• Undergraduate
What year are you currently enrolled in?
<u>1</u>
<mark>2</mark>
<mark>3</mark>
<mark>4</mark>
<mark>5+</mark>
• Graduate
What degree are you currently taking?
<mark>Masters</mark>
PhD PhD
<b>Professional</b>
Other – Please specify:
Please tell us what program you are currently enrolled in:
Are you currently enrolled as an international student?
• Yes
• No
Do you currently attend Western University?
• Yes
• No
If NO, what university do you currently
attend?:
If YES, which campus at Western University are you currently enrolled in?
• Main (Western)
• Huron
• King's
• Brescia
Living Arrangements:
Where do you currently live (amidst the COVID-19 pandemic)?
Campus residence hall
Other college/university housing
Parent/guardian's house
Other off-campus housing: Please specify
• Other: Please specify:
Where did you previously live (prior to the COVID-19 pandemic)?
• Campus residence hall
Other college/university housing
• Parent/guardian's house
Other off-campus housing: Please specify

•	Other: Please specify:
How r	nany people ( <u>not</u> including yourself) are you currently in isolation with?
•	0
•	1
•	2
•	3

- 45
- 6+
- I am not currently self-isolating

### Who are you currently in isolation with? Please check all that apply.

- Parents/guardians
- Siblings
- Other relatives
- Friends
- I am not currently self-isolating

Before you begin the survey it's important for you to know there are no right or wrong answers. Please answer questions openly and honestly. Thank you.

\*The following sections will be administered in random order via Qualtrics with the exception of Section 1.

### **SECTION I: Social Distancing and Social Media Use**

In the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, numerous strategies have been proposed to reduce the risk and spread of this virus. One such strategy is **SOCIAL DISTANCING** (also referred to as "**physical distancing**"), which has been defined as deliberately increasing the amount of physical space between people to avoid spreading illness (Johns Hopkins Medicine, 2020).

- 1. Have you engaged in *social distancing* during the COVID-19 pandemic?
  - Yes
    - Please tell us about your reasons for engaging in social distancing.
       \*leave blank space in Qualtrics for open-ended responses
  - No
    - Please tell us about your reasons for NOT engaging in social distancing.
      - \*leave blank space in Qualtrics for open-ended responses
- 2. Which, if any, of the following measures have you taken to practice *social distancing* during the COVID-19 pandemic?
- a. Avoided travel to other countries?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- b. Avoided large crowds (e.g., music concerts, live theatre, conferences), prior to them being cancelled or banned?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable

- c. Avoided family gatherings?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- d. Avoided gatherings with friends?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- e. Avoided the mall?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- f. Avoided public transit?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- g. Avoided public and/or university libraries?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- h. Avoided the gym (prior to them closing)?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- i. Moved out of residence?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- j. Avoided residence dining halls?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- k. Avoided coffee shops?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- 1. Avoided the grocery store, pharmacy, or other essential service locations?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- m. Avoided any one-on-one social interaction(s)?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- n. Avoided going outside?
  - Yes

- No
- Not applicable
- o. Engaged in paid work (outside of school work) from home?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- p. Avoided restaurants and bars (prior to them closing)?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- q. Avoided, in general, other public places prior to them closing (e.g., recreation centres, movie theatres, etc.)?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- r. Stayed at least 2 metres (6 feet) away from other individuals? (Please note that this does **not** include individuals you live with).
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- s. Avoided food and beverage take-out services?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- t. Avoided food and beverage delivery services?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- u. Engaged in a self-isolation procedure for at least two weeks?
  - Yes
  - No
  - Not applicable
- 3. What, if any, of the following strategies have you used to *remain socially connected* during the COVID-19 pandemic? Please select all that apply.
  - Video calls (e.g., FaceTime)
  - Telephone
  - Online video games
  - Text
  - Social media
  - E-mail
  - Staying home with family
  - Outdoor time with friends or family
  - Other: Please specify
  - I did not change any of my social behaviours

4a. The following questions relate to your *thoughts and feelings about social distancing*. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statements using the following scale (*Strongly disagree* to *Strongly agree*).

	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
It has been difficult to change my behaviours to be more socially distant.					
I feel that social distancing is effective.					
I feel comfortable with social distancing.					
I feel isolated when I am socially distancing.					
It has been easy to remain connected with my					
friends while socially distancing.					
It has been easy to remain connected with my					
family while socially distancing.					
I feel anxious when I am socially distancing.					
I feel relieved when I am socially distancing.					
I am more social online when I am socially					
distancing.					
I am more social in my home environment					
when I am socially distancing.					
I feel pressure from others to <b>not</b> socially					
distance.					
I feel that social distancing is unnecessary.					
I feel judged by others when I am socially					
distancing.					
I feel self-conscious when I am socially					
distancing.					
I feel in control when I am socially distancing.					
I feel angry when I am socially distancing.					
I feel sad when I am socially distancing.					
My peers support me in practicing social					
distancing.					
My family members support me in practicing					
social distancing.					
I feel happy when I am socially distancing.					
I feel stressed when I am socially distancing.					
I feel irritable when I am socially distancing.					
I feel confused when I am socially distancing.					
I have trouble sleeping because of social					
distancing.					
Social distancing has left me feeling numb.					
I feel guilty when I am socially distancing.					
I feel scared when I am socially distancing.					

I have argued with other people about social distancing.			
Social distancing has made me feel closer to			
the people I live with.			
Social distancing has made me feel closer to			
the people I am <u>not</u> living with.			

- 4b. Please share any other comments you have about how social distancing makes you feel in the space below:
- \*Leave space in Qualtrics for open-ended responses.
- 5. How has your use of social media (e.g., Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, Snapchat, etc.) *changed* during the COVID-19 pandemic?
  - It has increased greatly
  - It has increased somewhat
  - It has not changed
  - It has decreased somewhat
  - It has decreased greatly
    - Please explain: \*leave space for open-ended responses
- 6. For what *purpose(s)* are you are using the following social media sites or apps during the current COVID-19 pandemic? Please select all that apply.

### **FACEBOOK**

- a. I am using **Facebook** during the COVID-19 pandemic to:
  - Stay connected with friends and family
  - Share and receive information, photos, and videos unrelated to COVID-19
  - Share and receive news and information and **related** to COVID-19
  - Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_
  - I do not use Facebook
- b. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statement below using the following scale (Strongly disagree to Strongly agree).

	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Using <b>Facebook</b> has been helpful for me during the COVID-19 pandemic.					

	disagree	disagree	agree nor disagree	agree	agree
Using <b>Facebook</b> has been helpful for me during					
the COVID-19 pandemic.					
Dlagga avaleini		·	·		<u> </u>

Please explain:	

#### INSTAGRAM

- a. I am using **Instagram** during the COVID-19 pandemic to:
  - Stay connected with friends and family
  - Share and receive information, photos, and videos unrelated to COVID-19
  - Share and receive news and information and **related** to COVID-19
  - Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_
  - I do not use Instagram

b. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statement below using the following scale (*Strongly disagree* to *Strongly agree*).

	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Using <b>Instagram</b> has been helpful for me during the COVID-19 pandemic.					

Please explain:	
-----------------	--

### **SNAPCHAT**

- a. I am using **Snapchat** during the COVID-19 pandemic to:
  - Stay connected with friends and family
  - Share and receive information, photos, and videos **unrelated** to COVID-19
  - Share and receive news and information and <u>related</u> to COVID-19
  - Other (please specify):
  - I do not use Snapchat
- b. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statement below using the following scale (*Strongly disagree* to *Strongly agree*).

	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Using <b>Snapchat</b> has been helpful for me during the COVID-19 pandemic.					

$\mathbf{r}$			
$\mathbf{\nu}$	lease explain:		
	icase eximani.		

### **TWITTER**

- a. I am using **Twitter** during the COVID-19 pandemic to:
  - Stay connected with friends and family
  - Share and receive information, photos, and videos **unrelated** to COVID-19
  - Share and receive news and information and <u>related</u> to COVID-19
  - Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_
  - I do not use Twitter
- b. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statement below using the following scale (*Strongly disagree* to *Strongly agree*).

	Strongly	Somewhat	Neither	Somewhat	Strongly
	disagree	disagree	agree nor	agree	agree
			disagree		
Using <b>Twitter</b> has been helpful for me during					
the COVID-19 pandemic.					

Please explain:	
Diagra avalous	

### TIK TOK

a. I am using **Tik Tok** during the COVID-19 pandemic to:

- Stay connected with friends and family
- Share and receive information, photos, and videos unrelated to COVID-19
- Share and receive news and information and <u>related</u> to COVID-19
- Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_
- I do not use TikTok
- b. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statement below using the following scale (*Strongly disagree* to *Strongly agree*).

	Strongly disagree	Somewhat disagree	Neither agree nor disagree	Somewhat agree	Strongly agree
Using <b>Tik Tok</b> has been helpful for me during the COVID-19 pandemic.					

Please explain:	

Are there any other social media sites or apps that you are using during the <u>curre</u>	nt
COVID-19 pandemic? If so, please specify:	

- a. I am using **other social media sites or apps** during the COVID-19 pandemic to:
  - Stay connected with friends and family
  - Share and receive information, photos, and videos <u>unrelated</u> to COVID-19
  - Share and receive news and information and <u>related</u> to COVID-19
  - Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_
  - I do not use any other social media sites or apps
- b. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statement below using the following scale (*Strongly disagree* to *Strongly agree*).

	Strongly	Somewhat	Neither	Somewhat	Strongly
	disagree	disagree	agree nor	agree	agree
			disagree		
Using "Other" (social media sites and apps)					
has been helpful for me during the COVID-19					
pandemic.					

Please explain:	

# **SECTION II: Self-Reported Health and Health Behaviours**

General Health:

## How would you describe your current health?

- Excellent
- Very good
- Good
- Fair
- Poor

### **Current Physical Activity and Screen Time:**

Think about the physical activities you are currently engaging in <u>during the COVID-19</u> <u>pandemic</u>. Think about both <u>moderate-intensity physical activities</u> that will cause you to sweat a little and breather harder (e.g., brisk walking, bike riding), and <u>vigorous-intensity physical activities</u> that will cause you to sweat and make you breathe much harder than normal (e.g., jogging).

Keeping in mind the above definitions, approximately how many minutes per day do you currently engage in <u>moderate- to-vigorous intensity physical activity</u>?

- Less than 15 minutes per day
- 15-30 minutes per day
- 31-45 minutes per day
- 46-60 minutes per day
- More than 60 minutes per day

During the COVID-19 pandemic, approximately how many hours of recreational screen time (e.g., time spent watching television, browsing the internet, using a cell phone, playing video games, etc.) do you currently engage in per day?

- Less than 1 hour per day
- 1-2 hours per day
- 3-4 hours per day
- 5-6 hours per day
- 7-8 hours per day
- 9-10 hours per day
- More than 10 hours per day

### **SECTION III: Use of the Internet**

How many hours per week are you currently using the Internet (<u>during the COVID-19 pandemic</u>)?

- Less than 5 hours per week
- 5 to less than 10 hours per week
- 10 to less than 20 hours per week
- 20 to less than 40 hours per week
- 40 hours or more per week

# **Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, how many hours did you use the Internet in a "typical" week?**

- Less than 5 hours per week
- 5 to less than 10 hours per week
- 10 to less than 20 hours per week
- 20 to less than 40 hours per week
- 40 hours or more per week

# Which of the following activities related to communication do you <u>currently</u> engage in using the Internet?

Do you:

- Use social networking websites or apps (e.g., Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, Snapchat)?
  - Yes

For approximately how many hours per day?

• Less than 1 hour per day

• 1-2 hours per day
• 3-4 hours per day
• 5-6 hours per day
<ul><li>More than 6 hours per day</li><li>No</li></ul>
140
<ul> <li>Use dating websites or apps (e.g., Tinder, Plenty of Fish, Bumble, Match)?</li> <li>Yes</li> </ul>
For approximately how many hours per day?
• Less than 1 hour per day
• 1-2 hours per day
• 3-4 hours per day
<ul><li>5-6 hours per day</li><li>More than 6 hours per day</li></ul>
No
During the past 12 months (prior to the COVID-19 pandemic), have you felt that
you were a victim of any of the following incidents on the Internet?
Did you experience:
- Bullying?
• Yes  How many times in the past 12 manths?
How many times in the past 12 months?  • No
140
- Harassment?
• Yes
How many times in the past 12 months?
• No
- Discrimination?
• Yes
How many times in the past 12 months?
• No
- Stalking?
• Yes
How many times in the past 12 months?  • No
110
- Misuse of personal pictures, videos or other content?
• Yes
How many times in the past 12 months?
• No
Froudulant use of your identity?
<ul><li>Fraudulent use of your identity?</li><li>Yes</li></ul>
How many times in the past 12 months?
non many times in the past 12 months:

• No

# Have you been the victim of any of the following incidents on the Internet <u>during the COVID-19 pandemic?</u>

COVID-19 pande	<mark>emic</mark> ?	
Have you experien	nced:	
- Bullying?		
<ul> <li>Yes</li> </ul>		
Но	w many times?	
• No	•	
- Harassmen	t?	
<ul><li>Yes</li></ul>		
Но	w many times?	
• No	·	
- Discrimina	tion?	
<ul><li>Yes</li></ul>		
Но	w many times?	
• No	-	

- Stalking?
  - Yes

How many times? \_\_\_\_\_

- No
- Misuse of personal pictures, videos or other content?
  - Yes

How many times? \_\_\_\_\_

- No
- Fraudulent use of your identity?
  - Yes

How many times? \_\_\_\_\_

No

For this question, please select the number twelve to demonstrate your attention.

- 6
- 2
- 12
- 10

## SECTION IV: <u>Use of Smartphone and Social Networking Sites/Apps</u>

**Do you have a smartphone that you use for personal use?** (e.g., Apple iPhone, Samsung Galaxy, etc.)

- Yes
- No

### IF YES:

Approximately how often do you *currently* check your smartphone within a 30-minute span (during the COVID-19 pandemic)?

- 0-5 times
- 6-10 times
- 11 15 times
- 16-20 times
- More than 20 times

In a typical day during the COVID-19 pandemic, please rate the extent to which of the following scenarios apply to you:

	Never	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Always
I check my smartphone right before going to sleep.					
I check my smartphone as soon as I wake up.					
I use my smartphone while watching television.					
I use my smartphone while in class.					
I use my smartphone while eating.					
I use my smartphone at the dinner table.					
I use my smartphone when I am with friends.					

Use of Social Networking Websites or Apps

**Do you have any social networking accounts?** (e.g., Facebook, Instagram, Snapchat, Twitter, LinkedIn, etc.)

- Yes
- No

Please list which social networking sites or apps you use, and how many personal accounts you have with each.

Facebook

- Yes → # of personal accounts: \_\_\_\_\_
   If yes, what do you typically use Facebook for? (check all that apply)
  - Connect with friends and family
  - Share information, photos, and videos
  - Entertainment
  - News
    - Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_
- No

Instagram

- Yes → # of personal accounts: \_\_\_\_\_
   If yes, what do you typically use Instagram for? (check all that apply)
  - Connect with friends and family
  - Share information, photos, and videos
  - Entertainment
  - News

	Other (please specify):
•	No
Snapcha	ıt .
•	Yes → # of personal accounts:
	If yes, what do you typically use Snapchat for? (check all that apply)
	<ul> <li>Connect with friends and family</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Share information, photos, and videos</li> </ul>
	• Entertainment
	<ul> <li>News</li> </ul>
	Other (please specify):
•	No
Twitter	
•	Yes → # of personal accounts:
	If yes, what do you typically use Twitter for? (check all that apply)
	• Connect with friends and family
	<ul> <li>Share information, photos, and videos</li> </ul>
	• Entertainment
	<ul> <li>News</li> </ul>
	<ul><li>Other (please specify):</li></ul>
•	No
Tik Tok	
•	Yes → # of personal accounts:
	If yes, what do you typically use Tik Tok for? (check all that
	apply)
	<ul> <li>Connect with friends and family</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Share information, photos, and videos</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Entertainment</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>News</li> </ul>
	<ul><li>Other (please specify):</li></ul>
	No
	lease list):
	Yes → # of personal accounts:
	If yes, what do you typically use this other form of social media
	for? (check all that apply)
	<ul> <li>Connect with friends and family</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Share information, photos, and videos</li> </ul>
	• Entertainment
	• News
	Other (please specify):
	No
-	edia accounts for reasons other than personal? (i.e., business
pages, pet pages, phot	ography pages, etc.)
• Yes	

If yes, how many?

- 1
- 2
- 3
- 4
- More than 4
- No

# In general, why do you engage with other social media accounts? (Select all that apply)

- To share photos and videos with friends, family, and followers
- To stay connected with friends, family, and followers
- To be noticed or recognized by followers and other social media accounts
- Other (please specify):\_\_\_\_\_

# IF NONE: Why do you not regularly use social networking websites or apps?

Select all that apply.

- No need, no interest or no time
- Security or privacy concerns
- Lack of confidence, knowledge, skills or training
- Restricted access to the Internet
- Been bullied or harassed
- Negative experience other than being bullied or harassed
- Other

Specify other reasons:

## What activities do you regularly do on social networking websites or apps?

*Select all that apply.* 

- Keep up to date with the activities of friends and family
- Communicate with friends and family
- Share or post your own thoughts, pictures or videos with friends and family
- Share or post your own thoughts, pictures or videos publicly
- Viewing public pages (i.e., celebrity or meme accounts)
- Follow current events
- Other (please list):

OR

None

### How do you most often use your social networking websites or apps?

- I actively engage with others via online communication, sharing photos, commenting, etc.
- I scroll passively through other peoples' posts
- Other

OR

None

During the past 12 months, have you experienced any negative effects in your life because of your use of social networking websites or apps?

Specifically, how often have you:

Never R	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Always
---------	--------	-----------	-------	--------

Stayed online for longer than you originally wanted			
to?			
Lost sleep?			
Had less physical activity?			
Had trouble concentrating on tasks or activities			
(e.g., school, work)?			
Had relationship issues with friends or family?			
Felt anxious?			
Felt depressed?			
Felt envious of the lives of others?			
Felt bullied or harassed?			
Felt frustrated or angry?			

During the past 12 months, have you ever spread a rumour or written nasty things about another individual using social networking sites or apps?

•	Ves

If yes, how many times in the past 12 months? \_\_\_\_\_

• No

During the past 12 months, have you ever posted an embarrassing photo of another individual using social networking sites or apps?

Yes		
If yes, how man	y times in the past 12 months?	

yes, no wantany ennes in one puse i

For this question, please select the number two to demonstrate your attention.

- 8
- 2
- 4
- 10

## SECTION V: Perceptions of Belonging and 'Connectedness'

The following questions relate to your thoughts about interacting with others online and in-person. Please rate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the statements using the following scale (Strongly disagree to Strongly agree).

	Strongly	Somewhat	Neither	Somewhat	Strongly
	disagree	disagree	agree nor	agree	agree
			disagree		
I feel more comfortable interacting with my					
<b>friends</b> through <u>social networking sites</u> than I do					
in person					
I feel more comfortable interacting with my					
family through social networking sites than I do					
in person					
I feel more comfortable interacting with my					
partner through social networking sites than I do					
in person					

I feel more comfortable interacting with			
strangers through social networking sites than I			
do in person			
It is easier to make <b>friends</b> using <u>social</u>			
<u>networking sites</u> than it is in person			
I prefer to interact with people <u>in person</u> , rather			
than through social networking sites			
I would like to gain more social skills to be able			
to interact comfortably with people <u>in person</u>			
I would like to gain more social skills to be able			
to interact comfortably with people online			
I am more social <u>online</u> than I am in person			
I am more outgoing <u>online</u> than I am in person			
Being on my smartphone takes away or distracts			
me from the <u>face-to-face</u> social interactions I			
have with my <b>friends</b>			
Being on my smartphone takes away or distracts			
me from the <u>face-to-face</u> interactions I have with			
my <b>family</b>			
Being on my smartphone prevents me from			
initiating or engaging in conversation with others			
<u>in person</u>			
Being on my smartphone prevents me from			
engaging in friendly behaviours (including small-			
talk) with <b>strangers</b> when I am out in public			
Being on my smartphone helps to <b>distract me</b>			
when I am in stressful situations			
I feel <b>anxious</b> when I don't have my smartphone			
with me			
I feel <b>uncomfortable</b> when I am in a <u>social</u>			
situation and I don't have my phone			
Social networking sites and apps have helped			
with my transition to college/university			

The Facebook Social Connectedness Scale (Grieve et al., 2013) – Online Connectedness: Following are a number of statements that reflect various ways in which we view ourselves. Rate the degree to which you agree or disagree with each statement using the following scale

 $(1 = Strongly\ Disagree\ and\ 6 = Strongly\ Agree).$ 

Since each social media site has different ways to describe their users (e.g., friends, followers, subscribers) the term, "social media friends/followers", is an integrated definition which includes offline friends, online friends, followers, etc.

1- Strongly	2-Disagree	3-Slightly	4-Slightly	5-Agree	6-Strongly
disagree		disagree	agree		agree

I catch myself losing a sense of connectedness with society when I am on social networking sites/apps.			
I am able to connect with other people through social media.			
I see myself as a loner when I am on social media.			
I don't feel related to most people on social media.			
My social media friends/followers feel like family.			
I don't feel I participate with anyone or any group on social media sites or apps.			

# Social Connectedness Scale – Revised (Lee et al., 2001) – In-Person Connectedness:

	1-Strongly disagree	2-Disagree	3-Slightly disagree	4-Slightly agree	5-Agree	6- Strongly agree
I feel distant from people.						
I don't feel that I can relate to most people.						
I feel like an outsider.						
I see myself as a loner.						
I feel disconnected from the world around me.						
I don't feel I participate with anyone or any group.						
I feel close to people.						
Even around people I know, I don't feel that I really belong.						
I am able to relate to my peers.						

I catch myself losing a sense of connectedness with society.				
I am able to connect with other people.				
I feel understood by the people I know.				
I see people as friendly and approachable.				
I fit in well in new situations.				
I have little sense of togetherness with my peers.				
My friends feel like family.				
I find myself actively involved in people's lives.				
Even among my friends, there is no sense of brother/sisterhood.				
I am in tune with the world.				
I feel comfortable in the presence of strangers				
SECTION VI. Devoho	lasi sal WallDa	•		

#### SECTION VI: Psychological WellBeing

Brief Symptom Inventory - 18 (Derogatis, 2001)

Following are a number of statements that reflect various ways in which we may be distressed. Rate the degree to which you relate to each statement using the following scale

 $(0 = Not \ at \ all; \ 1 = A \ little \ bit; \ 2 = Moderately; \ 3 = Quite \ a \ bit; \ 4 = Extremely; \ R = Refused).$ 

## During the past 7 days, how much were you distressed by:

	0-Not at	1-A little	2-	3-Quite a	4-	R-Refused
	all	bit	Moderately	bit	Extremely	
Faintness or dizziness						
Feeling no interest in things						
Nervousness or shakiness inside						

Pains in heart or chest			
Feeling lonely			
Feeling tense or keyed up			
Nausea or upset stomach			
Feeling blue			
Suddenly scared for no reason			
Trouble getting your breath			
Feeling of worthlessness			
Spells of terror or panic			
Numbness or tingling in parts of your body			
Feeling of hopeless of the future			
Feeling so restless you couldn't sit still			
Feeling weak in parts of your body			
Thoughts of ending your life	 		 
Feeling fearful			

# Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener et al., 1985)

Following are a number of statements that reflect various ways in which we my view our life. Rate the degree to which you agree or disagree with each statement using the following scale

 $(1 = Strongly\ Disagree\ and\ 7 = Strongly\ Agree).$ 

1-	2-	3-	4-Neither	5-	6-Agree	7-
Strongly	Disagree	Slightly	agree nor	Slightly		Strongly
disagree		disagree	disagree	agree		agree

In most ways my life is close to my ideal				
The conditions of my life are excellent				
I am satisfied with my life				
So far I have gotten the important things I want in life				
If I could live my life over, I would change almost nothing				

\*LAST PAGE (after student submits survey they will be redirected to one additional **optional** survey about the incentive):

Congratulations! You have successfully submitted the online survey. Would you like to be entered into a draw to win Apple Airpods for completion of this survey?

• Yes

If you would like to be entered in the draw for AirPods, please provide your
email address. Please note that the e-mail address you provide here will not be
connected in any way with the responses you provided in the online survey.
E-mail address:

• No, I am not interested

# Curriculum Vitae

Name: Maram Omar

### **Post-Secondary Education and Degrees**

2020 – Present MSc in Health and Rehabilitation Sciences

Western University, London, Ontario

2014 – 2018 BHSc - Honours Specialization in Rehabilitation Sciences

Western University, London, Ontario

### **Honours and Awards**

2017 – 2018 Dean's Honour List

Western University, London, Ontario

2014 Western Scholarship of Distinction

Total Award: \$1,000

Western University, London, Ontario

### **Related Work Experience**

2022 Guest Lecture

**Graduate Health Promotion Seminar** 

2021 Guest Lecture

HS 1001: Personal Determinants of Health

2021 - 2022 Teaching Assistant

HS 1001a: Personal Determinants of Health Western University, London, Ontario

2020 – 2021 Graduate Fellow

iBelong Research Program

Western University, London, Ontario

2020 – 2021 Teaching Assistant

HS 1001a: Personal Determinants of Health

Western University, London, Ontario

### **Conference Presentations**

- Omar, M., van der Linden, N. K., Holmes, O. K., Dumas, T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J. D., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S., Gilliland, J., Seabrook, J. A. & Burke, S. M. (2022, February 2-3). Internet use, social media risks, and satisfaction with life among university students during the COVID-19 pandemic: A cross-sectional study [Online verbal presentation]. Western University Health and Rehabilitation Sciences Graduate Student Research Conference 2022 ("Evolution and Innovation").
- Omar, M., Koert van der Linden, N., Holmes, O. K., Dumas, T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J. D., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S, Gilliland, J., & Burke, S.M. (2021, June 8-10). Internet use and risks reported by university students during the COVID-19 pandemic [Online verbal presentation]. International Society of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity (ISBNPA) Xchange Initiative 2021 Virtual Conference.
- Koert van der Linden, N., Holmes, O.K., **Omar, M.**, Dumas, T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J. D., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S, Gilliland, J., & Burke, S.M. (2021, June 8-10). Self-reported health, health behaviours, and psychological wellbeing among university students during the COVID-19 pandemic [Online verbal presentation]. International Society of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity (ISBNPA) Xchange Initiative 2021 Virtual Conference.
- Holmes, O.K., Koert van der Linden, N., **Omar, M**., Dumas, T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S., Gilliland, J., & Burke, S.M. (2021, June 8-10). University students' social media use and social connectedness during the COVID-19 pandemic [Online verbal presentation]. International Society of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity (ISBNPA) Xchange Initiative 2021 Virtual Conference.
- Omar, M., Koert van der Linden, N., Holmes, O.K., Dumas, T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S., Gilliland, J., & Burke, S.M. (2021, March 25-26). A cross-sectional examination of internet use and risks among university students during the COVID-19 pandemic [Online verbal presentation]. Eastern Canada Sport and Exercise Psychology Symposium. Virtual conference hosted by the University of Windsor, Ontario, Canada.
- Koert van der Linden, N., Holmes, O. K., **Omar, M.**, Dumas., T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S., Gilliland, J., & Burke, S.M. (2021, March 25-26). A cross-sectional examination of self-reported health, health behaviours, and psychological wellbeing among Ontario university students during COVID-19 [Online verbal presentation]. Eastern Canada Sport and Exercise Psychology Symposium. Virtual conference hosted by the University of Windsor, Ontario, Canada.

Holmes, O.K., Koert van der Linden, N., **Omar, M**., Dumas., T., Zarbatany, L., Ellis, W., Donelle, L., Irwin, J., Tucker, T., Pearson, E. S., Gilliland, J., & Burke, S.M. (2021, March 25-26). A cross-sectional investigation of Ontario university students' social media use and social connectedness during the COVID-19 pandemic [Online verbal presentation]. Eastern Canada Sport and Exercise Psychology Symposium. Virtual conference hosted by the University of Windsor, Ontario, Canada.